

ACLU RESEARCH REPORT

License to Abuse

How ICE's 287(g) Program Empowers Racist Sheriffs and Civil Rights Violations



ACLU RESEARCH REPORT

License to Abuse

How ICE's 287(g) Program Empowers Racist Sheriffs and Civil Rights Violations



Paid for by American Civil Liberties Union, Inc., 125 Broad Street, New York, New York 10004, not authorized by any candidate or candidate's committee

© 2022 AMERICAN CIVIL LIBERTIES UNION

Acknowledgements

The report is a product of the American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU). The principal author is Naureen Shah, Senior Legislative Counsel and Advisor at the National Political Advocacy Department (NPAD). Additional authors and researchers include Brian Tashman, Deputy Director at NPAD, Equality Division, and Kyle Berlin, NPAD postgraduate intern.

We are grateful to the community activists, directly impacted individuals, and grassroots organizations who have led the fight against 287(g) for more than a decade.

The authors wish to thank multiple reviewers within the ACLU who contributed invaluable insight and expertise to this report: Spencer Amdur, Staff Attorney at the Immigrant Rights Project; Jonathan Blazer, Director of Border Strategies; Eunice Cho, Senior Staff Attorney at the National Prison Project; Corene Kendrick, Deputy Director of the National Prison Project; Carl Takei, Senior Staff Attorney at the Trone Center for Justice and Equality; Cynthia Roseberry, Deputy Director at NPAD, Justice Division; and Chris Anders, Deputy National Political Director and Federal Policy Director at NPAD. Emily Greytak, Director of Research, contributed greatly to the production and release of the report.

We are additionally grateful for the support, information, and review provided by ACLU state affiliates, specifically: Dillon Nettles, ACLU of Alabama; Megan Edge, ACLU of Alaska; Victoria Lopez and Yvette Borja, ACLU of Arizona; Amien Kacou, ACLU of Florida; Chris Kaiser, ACLU of Louisiana; Nick Steiner, ACLU of Maryland; Laura Rótolo, ACLU of Massachusetts; Rose Godinez and Jane Seu, ACLU of Nebraska; Stefania Arteaga and Ann Webb, ACLU of North Carolina; Zachary Ahmad, Melanie Trimble and Frank Donegan, New York Civil Liberties Union; Megan Lambert, ACLU of Oklahoma; Allen Chaney, ACLU of South Carolina; Brandon Tucker, ACLU of Tennessee; Edgar Saldivar and Kate Huddleston, ACLU of Texas; and Timothy Muth, ACLU of Wisconsin.

Multiple ACLU interns provided invaluable research support throughout the production of this report, including Aena Khan, Cynda Williams, Galia Newberger, Gia Khanna, Imani Cruz, Lilian Sanchez, and Roshni Saleem Chagan. We also wish to thank Jade Roberson, administrative assistant, Equality Division.

Additionally, the authors thank organizations whose research and guidance was vital to the report, including Dr. Austin Kocher of the Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse (TRAC) at Syracuse University; Ethan Fauré of Political Research Associates; Miranda Keating, Alissa Ellis, and Swathi Shanmugasundaram of American Oversight; Sarah Rich and Rachel Goldwasser of the Southern Poverty Law Center; Devorah Adler and Ethan Schwartz of Beehive Research; and Sonia Lin of the We Are Home Campaign.

Contents

Executive Summary	4
Methodology	9
Introduction: The 287(g) Program and How It Works in Practice	12
287(g)'s History as a Vehicle for Racism and Anti-Immigrant Hate	18
The Trump Administration's Expansion of 287(g)	21
How 287(g) Undermines Biden's Immigrant and Civil Rights Agenda	25
Failed Internal Oversight of 287(g) and the Need for Comprehensive Review	34
Recommendations and Conclusion	
Appendix: Local Agencies with 287(g) Agreements	42
Endnotes	49

Executive Summary

On the evening of July 7, 2018, Sara Medrano was driving her daughter and grandkids to pick up laundry detergent just outside of Frederick, Maryland, when she was pulled over – and almost separated from her family for good.

"While I was driving on Route 15, I noticed that a police officer was following me," she said. "When I saw those red and blue lights, I stopped at the side of the road but left the car's engine on. My heart was beating fast, I felt panicky at being stopped by police without cause. An officer came out of the car, dressed in a brown uniform with a gun on his belt. He approached and asked me for my license and registration, never once introducing himself. He didn't explain why he stopped me and he talked to me in English." Medrano, who was learning English at the time, asked to speak with someone in Spanish.

Another officer approached and told her she had a burnt-out taillight. "But before I could ask whether it was the right or the left, he asked where I was from," she said. "I told him that I had lived in Fredrick for more than 13 years."

"He watched me closely and finally he asked, 'Are you a citizen or resident?' I didn't respond. He told me I had an immigration problem and that I had to turn off the car, that I would be there for a while waiting for immigration to come and get me."

"I was so scared thinking that this stop would be the last moment that I would have with my grandchildren and my daughter," Medrano recalls.¹ She feared she would be deported. Nearly an hour later, a deputy returned to her car with a written warning for her taillight and let her go. He had no basis to arrest her, and immigration authorities were not available to take custody of her. In this sense, she was lucky. Many similar encounters have resulted in people being detained and deported, taking them away from their families.²

Medrano returned home and tested her car's taillights; both were working just fine. The real reason she was stopped? Medrano, who has never been stopped by police before or since, believes it was the color of her skin.

The racial profiling that Medrano experienced is part of a pattern of conduct by the Frederick County Sheriff's Office, as the ACLU of Maryland documented in a lawsuit filed in 2019.³ And it is a prime example of the racial profiling that rights groups have long criticized as endemic to collaborations between local law enforcement and federal immigration enforcement, particularly the 287(g) program.

The 287(g) program, which draws its name from the section of the Immigration and Nationality Act that authorizes it, is a set of partnerships between U.S. Immigration Customs and Enforcement (ICE) and state and local law enforcement agencies.⁴ The program taps state and local law enforcement agencies to assist in identifying people for arrest and potential deportation.

In Medrano's case, and many others, the program emboldens state and local law enforcement officers to racially profile — stopping and arresting people on the pretext of traffic violations or other minor offenses for the actual purpose of putting them in a pipeline to deportation and separation from their families.

Medrano's was not the first lawsuit Fredrick County's sheriff faced for harassing immigrant community members.⁵ And it will likely not be the last: the sheriff's office remains a 287(g) partner to the Biden administration, despite its sordid civil rights record and the sheriff's animosity toward immigrants. As this report documents, the same is true of dozens of law enforcement agencies around the country.





President Trump speaks at the White House.

Indeed, from its earliest days, the 287(g) program has been a vehicle for racist, anti-immigrant politicians, rather than the bona fide public safety measure its proponents have claimed. By the end of the Obama administration — following damning Department of Justice civil rights investigations that spurred reform — only 34 local agencies remained in the program. Yet today, following the Trump administration's recruitment efforts, the Biden administration is overseeing a 287(g) program with more than 140 state and local law enforcement agency partnerships nationwide.

Report Purpose and Methods

In June 2021, the ACLU initiated a review of all 142 state and local law enforcement agencies that the Biden administration describes as its partners in the 287(g) program. It is the first in-depth, comprehensive review of the character and conduct of the administration's local 287(g) partners, both under the Biden administration and previous administrations.

Drawing from desk research and legal analysis, this report presents an overview of the 287(g) program, including its history, current practices, and impact on immigrant populations and local communities. For a comprehensive examination of records and practices of each of the 287(g) partner agencies, we collected data using multiple methods and conducted a content analysis to assesses each agency on the following criteria: racial profiling and other civil rights violations, poor conditions in jails and other detention sites, endorsement of anti-immigrant statements, and support for inhumane immigration and border policies. This report provides a first-of-its-kind in-depth examination of these local 287(g) agencies through descriptive statistics and qualitative data. A supplement to this report employs a case study approach to highlight the 54 most problematic agencies in even greater detail.

Key Findings

Through a close review of the Trump administration's record, we found that when it expanded the program exponentially, it used antiimmigrant hate as its selling point. Nearly all of these sheriffs remain partners to the Biden administration, despite President Biden's commitment to "end all the agreements entered into by the Trump Administration" and the efforts of many of these sheriffs to embarrass the Biden administration and thwart its immigration policies.

We also found that current 287(g)-participating agencies and their leadership often have deeply troubling records:

- At least 59% of participating sheriffs have records of anti-immigrant, xenophobic rhetoric, contributing to a continued climate of fear for immigrants and their families, undermining public safety and contributing to the risk of racial profiling;
- At least 55% of sheriffs involved in the program have made statements advocating inhumane immigration and border enforcement policies and promoting the misinformation and false claims on which they are based;
- At least 65% of 287(g)-participating agencies have records of a pattern of racial profiling and other civil rights violations, including excessive use of force;
- At least 77% of 287(g)-participating agencies are running detention facilities with serious and extensive records of inhumane conditions, a fact that implicates the 287(g) program because when the administration partners with these facilities, it tacitly sanctions these conditions.

Studies of the 287(g) program have long shown that it undermines public safety by decreasing trust in local law enforcement and diverting resources away from investigation of serious crimes,⁶ and many law enforcement leaders have joined civil rights groups in calling for its termination.⁷ As a candidate for president, Biden stressed the need to rebuild trust between law enforcement and immigrant communities so that immigrant victims of serious crimes, such as domestic violence, can secure police protection without risking deportation and separation from their families.⁸

Our findings indicate that in many cases, the administration is empowering law enforcement officials who are unabashedly anti-immigrant or racist. Far from having simple political disagreements over policies, several participating sheriffs have decided to stoke racist tropes and baseless fears of a supposed immigrant invasion of the United States, often by spreading misinformation about the Biden administration's current practices. Based on unfounded legal arguments, some of them even believe that the sheriff has nearly unconstrained authority and can effectively nullify federal policies.

Implications and Recommendations

For the Biden administration, the continuation of these partnerships is not only irrational and counterproductive to its goals, it is an embarrassment. At a bedrock level, many of the Biden administration's 287(g) partners have records of conduct that are totally antithetical to the Biden administration's vision for the country. By partnering with these sheriffs, the Biden administration is giving them credibility and undermining its own efforts to repair the harm inflicted by the Trump administration's antiimmigrant rhetoric and policies, and is arguably colluding in the very civil and human rights violations the president has denounced as contrary to this country's best values as well as the rule of law.



President Biden previously pledged to "end the Trump administration's historic use of 287(g) agreements."

From the Biden-Harris campaign website:

End the Trump Administration's historic use of 287(g) agreements.

Section 10 of President Trump's January 25, 2017 executive order sought to deputize state and local law enforcement to perform the function of an immigration officer. These types of actions undermine trust and cooperation between local law enforcement and the communities they are charged to protect. As President, Biden will end all the agreements entered into by the Trump Administration, and aggressively limit the use of 287(g) and similar programs that force local law enforcement to take on the role of immigration enforcement.

The ACLU has fought to end the 287(g) program for more than a decade, working alongside dozens of national and local immigrant rights organizations to highlight the racial profiling, civil rights abuses, and erosion of community trust that it spawned. We were part of the historic fight to spotlight and end abuses against immigrants and other people of color in Maricopa County, Arizona, by Sheriff Joe Arpaio, whose sordid record remains a paradigmatic example of why the 287(g) program needs to end. Many of the criticisms we made a decade ago about the program – abysmal oversight by the Department of Homeland Security (DHS), racial profiling, costs to community relationships and public safety – remain true today.

Meanwhile, the movement against ICE collaboration has gained ground: voters in recent contests elected sheriffs who carried out pledges to end 287(g) agreements in major counties in California, Georgia, Nevada, North Carolina, South Carolina, and Texas; more law enforcement officials have spoken out against the program for undermining safety and trust; and state lawmakers have introduced legislation to bar local and state agencies from participating in the 287(g) program. Ending the 287(g) program remains a high priority of the immigrant rights movement and community advocates across the country.⁹

The Biden administration still has the opportunity to move forward, with support from Congress and community leaders across the nation, and end the program. We urge the Biden administration to abandon the 287(g) program altogether as a broken, racist relic of the past and an unproven, dubious, and often counterproductive public safety measure. Short of that, DHS should engage in a review of each participating law enforcement agency's record to determine whether termination is appropriate – a review that has been recommended by the DHS Office of Inspector General since at least 2010.¹⁰

In addition to documenting the problematic records of all 287(g)-participating agencies, our report identifies 54 287(g)-participating state and local law enforcement agencies with records so egregious that their continued participation is a damning indictment of the Biden administration's commitment to immigration reform. These are the first agreements the administration should end. We offer these additional specific recommendations:

To the Biden administration:

- Commit to ending the 287(g) program, beginning by terminating agreements DHS entered into with the 54 law enforcement agencies that we identify in this report as having egregious records of civil rights violations, abusive jail and prison conditions, and/or anti-immigrant statements.
- Until the program is completely wound down:
 - Direct the DHS Office for Civil Rights and Civil Liberties (CRCL) to conduct a review of each remaining participating law enforcement agency's record to determine whether immediate termination is appropriate, including an opportunity for stakeholders to contribute reports, comments, and testimonials;
 - Require that any state and local agency seeking to enter into or renew a 287(g)

agreement demonstrate that it has provided the public with information about the prospective agreement and a meaningful opportunity to offer input; and

• Require that all participating law enforcement agencies collect data on the race and ethnicity of the motorist and passengers in all traffic stops, as well as the reason for the stop and the result of the stop, to address racial profiling.

We urge the Biden administration to abandon the 287(g) program altogether as a broken, racist relic of the past.

To Congress:

- End or significantly reduce federal funding for the 287(g) program;
- Use the appropriations process to require that DHS terminate agreements with law enforcement agencies with records of civil rights violations; and
- Require that DHS exercise more robust oversight over participating law enforcement agencies, that ICE publicly report on alleged civil rights violations and other complaints by members of the public, and hold public meetings with advance notice.

To state and local governments:

- Repeal state or local laws that purport to require collaboration with ICE, including those that local sheriffs have interpreted as requiring they join the 287(g) program; and
- Enact state laws and local ordinances that increase public safety for all by requiring that state and local law enforcement end participation in the 287(g) program and other forms of collaboration with federal immigration enforcement.

Methodology

Drawing on desk research and legal analysis, this report first provides an overview of the 287(g) program, including its administrative history, its current functioning, and its impact on immigrant populations and broader communities.

The second part of the report details the findings and implications of a new study on the 287(g) program conducted by the ACLU. The study builds upon existing research on the 287(g) program by examining the records of state and local agencies participating in the program, with specific attention to evidence of civil rights and civil liberties violations. Both institutional records (e.g., detention center conditions) and personnel practices (e.g., sheriff public statements) were included. We conducted a mixed-method study with two main phases:

Phase 1) Review and assessment of all 142 agencies participating in the 287(g) program at the time of data collection, including 132 sheriffs' agencies and 10 other participating agencies, including departments of corrections and police departments.¹¹

Phase 2) An in-depth analysis of a smaller number of these agencies (54) deemed most egregious in their violations using a case-study style approach.

Data Collection

We used several methods to obtain the records of participating 287(g) agencies, including:

• Soliciting information from ACLU affiliates located in the 25 states¹² with 287(g) agreements regarding the civil rights regarding the civil rights records of participating agencies through email requests and periodic meetings.

- Identifying previous litigation by ACLU National and ACLU affiliates (hereafter "ACLU"), analyses, reports, public statements, and correspondence relating to 287(g), such as letters sent to the DHS Office for Civil Rights and Civil Liberties during previous administrations outlining the unfitness of particular agencies for a 287(g) partnership.¹³
- Drawing on documents produced in response to previous public records requests by the ACLU and other organizations, as well as ICE's Freedom of Information Act library.
- Conducting targeted internet searches using keywords in conjunction with the agency name (e.g., "Goliad County Sheriff civil rights," "Polk County Sheriff jail conditions"); relevant information was identified from a wide variety of sources, including media reports (local, national, and international); long-form media investigations; sheriffs' department websites and social media pages; government oversight investigations; congressional hearing transcripts; academic and policy reports; and court cases.
- Utilizing research conducted by nonprofit government tracking projects (e.g., Syracuse University's Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse, Texas Justice Initiative, Police Scorecard, Political Research Associates) to gather information on sheriffs, their actions, and the 287(g) programs they run.

These various data collection methods resulted in several thousand documents, the majority of which were news reports and prior documentation by the ACLU.

Coding and Analysis

Phase 1

All data was reviewed and coded based on the following criteria:

- Racial profiling and other civil rights violations, including multiple incidents of excessive use of force, Fourth Amendment violations, racialized police violence, and conduct that chills First Amendment-protected expression;
- Poor conditions in jails and other detention sites and mistreatment of people in state and local custody, including multiple incidents of abuse by deputies, jail deaths, overcrowding, and COVID-19 outbreaks;
- Anti-immigrant statements by sheriffs currently or recently in office, or by staff when sheriffs fail to condemn it, consisting of at least one instance of equating immigrants with criminality, spreading misinformation about supposed threats posed by immigrants, and making false claims about the U.S. border and immigration system; and
- Advocacy of inhumane immigration and border policies, particularly on the federal level, including by opposing Biden administration reforms and promoting a return to certain brutal Trump-era policies.

For each of the above four criteria, an agency was coded as either meeting that criterion ("yes") or not meeting that criterion ("no") based on whether documentable evidence was found for each criterion. These categories were not necessarily mutually exclusive; certain data would result in a "yes" code for more than one criterion. For example, if conditions in jails were egregious or systemic enough to rise to the level of civil rights violations, then the agency was coded "yes" for both civil rights violations and conditions in jails/detention centers. Another example of when the data warranted coding multiple criteria would be if the sheriff signed a public letter expressing anti-immigrant sentiments that opposed the current administration's immigration priorities. In this case, the agency would receive a "yes" for both anti-immigrant statements and explicit opposition to the Biden administration. Codes were checked by an additional reviewer to ensure accuracy and were revised when warranted.

For the first two criteria listed above, we calculated the percentage of agencies that met each criterion (were coded as "yes") based on the total number of 287(g) agencies (142); civil rights violations and poor detention facilities are relevant to all 287(g) agencies. For the final two criteria categories (anti-immigrant statements and advocacy of inhumane federal immigration policies), we calculated percentages based only on the total number of participating sheriffs' offices (132), as the sheriff is an elected official whose political statements are relevant to how they operate their department, whereas these criteria would not be relevant to other agencies. The information we collected on all 287(g)-participating agencies informs the report that follows. We include both qualitative data, in the form of case-study findings and select examples representing identified patterns, and quantitative descriptive data, e.g., percentages of agencies coded for specific criteria.

Phase 2

After collecting information on all 142 287(g) programs, we then identified the most egregious participating agencies – those for which the most evidence of abuse in these issue areas was available. This assessment was not based simply on the number of criteria agencies were coded for – as these were dichotomous "yes"/"no" codes, regardless of frequency or severity – but rather a more holistic, comparative evaluation of severity and frequency of civil rights violations among 287(g)-participating agencies. For example, a sheriff's department may have a large number of excessive force incidents, triggering a "yes" code only in the "civil rights violations" criterion, but the extent of these abuses would comprise a severe enough pattern to warrant inclusion on the list of the 287(g)-participating agencies with the most egregious records. Another department, on the other hand, may have one or two incidents for all issue areas, triggering a "yes" code across criteria, but not rise to the level of the most egregious due to the comparatively small number or severity of documentable incidents of abuse overall.

All findings are included in this report, but a more detailed assessment and specific documentation for those 54 agencies identified as among the most egregious is provided in a supplement to this report available at aclu.org/sheriffs-report-supplement.

Limitations and Considerations

Importantly, our review is a starting point, but it is not a sufficient basis for understanding the entirety of the 287(g) program or all 287(g) agreements, nor is our failure to include findings regarding a particular 287(g)-participating state or local agency a basis for assuming that its record is unproblematic, or that its agreement need not be terminated. Our findings are necessarily incomplete because, in many counties with 287(g) agreements, documentation of civil rights violations is limited by factors such as limited English proficiency of impacted communities and corresponding limits on their ability to report abuses; limited access to low-cost or pro bono legal counsel and a corresponding absence of civil rights lawsuits; the absence of grassroots activist networks and resources; a lack of local news reporting; or a lack of robust federal, state, or local requirements for collecting and reporting abuses by law enforcement agencies, particularly racial profiling. Indeed, those who are victims of racial profiling are less likely to report the abuse due to fear of retaliation or reluctance to seek protection from the same legal system that victimized them, such that our count of racial profiling and civil rights abuses in 287(g) counties is likely vastly under-reported.

Introduction: The 287(g) Program and How It Works in Practice

The U.S. Immigration Customs and Enforcement (ICE) taps state and local law enforcement agencies to identify and detain individuals for potential deportation through several programs and practices, in what rights advocates term the criminal-systemto-deportation pipeline.¹⁴ Due to this pipeline, when immigrants come into contact with state and local law enforcement, they risk being separated from their families and deported.

One of the most controversial parts of the pipeline is the 287(g) program, which draws its name from the section of the Immigration and Nationality Act that authorizes it. The 287(g) program is a set of partnerships between ICE and state and local law enforcement agencies.¹⁵ These agreements delegate authority to designated state and local officers to perform some of the same functions of an immigration officer, including identifying, arresting, and detaining people for deportation.¹⁶

According to ICE, 287(g) enables ICE to "expand its national footprint," using state and local law enforcement as a "force multiplier."¹⁷ By the end of the Obama administration — following damning Department of Justice civil rights investigations that spurred reform — only 34 local agencies remained in the program. Yet today, following the Trump administration's recruitment efforts, the Biden administration is overseeing a 287(g) program with more than 140 state and local law enforcement agency partnerships (see Figure 1). At present, ICE has 287(g) partnership agreements with 142 state and local law enforcement agencies. According to the last



FIGURE 1 Active 287(g) Agreements Nationwide

ICE has 287(g) partnership agreements with 142 state and local law enforcement agencies

As of April 2022

publicly available estimates, this effectively adds 730 state and local officers to ICE's 8,200 Enforcement and Removals Operations staff.¹⁸

The Political Role of Sheriffs

The 287(g) program is primarily a set of partnerships between ICE and sheriffs. Although, historically, the program involved both city police and county sheriff's departments, currently all but 10 of ICE's 287(g) agreements are with sheriffs; the remainder are with five state departments of corrections, two police departments, and three county-level detention facilities/authorities.¹⁹

To understand the 287(g) program, it is thus vital to understand how sheriffs operate in jails and communities. In some parts of the country, the main contact that members of the community have with sheriffs and their deputies is inside local jails. But in many other areas, sheriffs and their deputies have authority to do far more in the community — traffic enforcement, crime investigations, and patrolling neighborhoods — independent of other local law enforcement agencies.²⁰

Sheriffs are not merely law enforcement officials. Sheriffs are elected to their positions, unlike police chiefs, who are appointed and can be fired by local elected officials (or, in some cases, fired by a civilian oversight board).²¹ Like other politicians, they have to manage and staff campaigns, raise money, and amplify their public profiles. As independent elected officials, many sheriffs exercise substantial control over their own budgets with little oversight from local legislative bodies.

Historically, particularly in the South, sheriffs have played a major role in enforcing racist codes, "protecting" the property of whites through systematic racialized violence, and inflicting abuses that resulted in thousands of deaths in Black, Latinx, Native American and other communities of color.²² This history still looms large in many parts of the country, and sheriffs' departments continue to engage in patterns of racialized violence.²³ For example, during the 2020 presidential election, sheriff's deputies in Alamance County, North Carolina, used pepper spray against participants in a march of mostly Black residents to the polls. The Biden administration continues to partner with this sheriff's office through the 287(g) program.²⁴

In most states, sheriffs align themselves with political parties. Indeed, we found at least 122 sheriffs in the 287(g) program – 92% – describe themselves as Republican, and only eight sheriffs (6%) describe themselves as Democrat. A lack of political agreement or alignment with the current administration would itself not be a legitimate reason to end a 287(g) agreement; however, many 287(g)-participating sheriffs have gone beyond policy disagreements and are claiming authority to defy



Under 287(g), local law enforcement effectively take on the role of federal immigration police.

federal policy in order to enforce inhumane policies, particularly to preserve the anti-immigrant, antihuman rights legacy of the Trump administration.

The True Impact of 287(g)

All of these factors have implications for how the 287(g) program works in practice. If a state or local agency signs a "Jail Enforcement Model" agreement, ICE delegates to it the authority to interview and screen people in its custody to determine their immigration status, enter information into DHS databases, take sworn statements, and initiate deportations through an immigration detainer and a notice to appear (NTA).²⁵ If a state or local agency signs a "Warrant Service Officer Model" agreement, its role is narrower: state and local officers identify individuals as foreign-born during the booking process, referring them to ICE to evaluate and process for deportation, and serve ICE administrative warrants on people in their custody.

We do not know how many individuals have been arrested and deported as a result of the 287(g) program. A 2021 Government Accountability Office report noted that "ICE admitted that it does not even track and cannot determine how many deportations and detentions have resulted from the program," making the true footprint of the program impossible to know.²⁶ In any event, because sheriffs – both in jails and on the street – wield immense power and are often politically motivated, their actions resulting from the 287(g) program go far beyond what's on paper.

287(g) Emboldens Racial Profiling

A prime example of the ways 287(g) has failed communities is how it has emboldened racial profiling, a practice that violates the Constitution.²⁷ Sheriffs have often circumvented the jail enforcement–only nature of current 287(g) agreements by using traffic enforcement, patrols, and crime investigations to identify immigrants for deportation.²⁸ For example, in Frederick County, Maryland, the local sheriff circumvented this limitation by requiring that everyone arrested by his department be brought to the local county jail for an immigration check as part of the booking process, resulting in sheriff's deputies conducting pretextual arrests for traffic and other minor offenses for the actual purpose of immigration enforcement.²⁹ A 2017 study found that in Frederick County, the 287(g) program led the sheriff's office to arrest significantly more Latinx individuals, even as it caused Latinx community members to attempt to avoid interacting with law enforcement.³⁰

Numerous studies show that being in the business of immigration enforcement leads local law enforcement to target immigrants for minor violations and pretextual arrests, generating book-ins to local custody that can then lead to deportations.³¹ Local law enforcement use "foreign-sounding" last names, place of birth, or racial appearance as a reason for stops, investigation, and arrest.³² Indeed, a 2021 Washington Post analysis found that 287(g)-participating sheriff's departments "saw a major increase in low-level arrests per officer starting in 2016."33 These officers are motivated - either explicitly, by the sheriffs leading them, or implicitly, through a culture of impunity - to arrest and remove from their community anyone they believe does not belong, and they use the 287(g) program to fulfill that racist mission.

Racial profiling has flourished in the places where the 287(g) program expanded.

Racial profiling has flourished in the places where the 287(g) program expanded. In Davidson County, Tennessee, the arrest rates for Latinx individuals driving without a license more than doubled after it joined the 287(g) program.³⁴ In one notorious Davidson County case, a pregnant woman charged with driving without a license was shackled to her bed during labor.³⁵ Available data shows that a high percentage of people arrested by 287(g)-deputized officers were charged with minor traffic violations, suggesting pre-textual arrests and racial profiling - 83%, for example, in Gaston County, North Carolina.³⁶

While this report collects documentation of racial profiling and related civil rights abuses in many 287(g)-participating jurisdictions, it is likely vastly under-reported. Individuals who are victims or witnesses of racial or ethnic profiling are less likely to come forward to make complaints due to fear of retaliation against themselves or their families (particularly mixed immigration status households). Many victims may feel reporting such abuse is futile, or may be reluctant to seek protection from the same legal system that victimized them. Moreover, many immigrants who have experienced racial profiling may be detained and lack access to legal counsel, while others may be deported before they can report the abuse.³⁷

287(g) Contributes to Race-Based Federal Immigration Enforcement

One result of this racial profiling by 287(g)designated state and local officers is race-based federal immigration enforcement. While ICE's failure to track 287(g)-related arrests undermines our efforts to gain a full picture, the news reports, civil rights litigation, and testimonials recounted in this report suggest that the racial profiling practices of state and local law enforcement officers are putting disproportionate numbers of Black and Brown immigrants into the deportation pipeline. By facilitating this racial profiling, the 287(g) program contravenes the stated intentions of the Biden administration to advance racial equity across federal agencies.³⁸

Race-based federal immigration enforcement also occurs, more largely, because the 287(g) program and other federal immigration enforcement practices are triggered by an individual's interactions with criminal law enforcement and, in some cases, their arrest on criminal charges, directly importing the racial biases of the criminal legal system.³⁹ As the National Immigrant Justice Center explains: "Decades of overpolicing and surveillance of Black and Brown communities and institutionalized biases have meant Black and Brown people are disproportionately represented in the criminal legal system. The immigration system's historical reliance on criminal arrests and convictions...incorporates these disparities directly."⁴⁰

Race-based federal immigration enforcement inside the United States, including the 287(g) program, should also be viewed within the larger context of disproportionate mistreatment, discrimination and violence to which Black immigrants are subject. A recent letter led by the UndocuBlack Network, Haitian Bridge Alliance, United We Dream and the Movement for Black Lives to the Biden administration emphasizes: "Black immigrants (from Africa, the Caribbean, Central America, and South America) worldwide are subjected to disproportionate mistreatment, discrimination, and violence....In the U.S., all Black immigrants are disproportionately demonized by anti-Black immigration policies."⁴¹

There is also serious risk that the 287(g) program may undermine the Biden administration's attempts to limit ICE deportations to its so-called enforcement priorities, as explained in the section of this report below, "Implications for Biden Administration's Efforts to Limit Indiscriminate Deportations."

287(g) Causes Communities to Live in Fear, Resulting in Negative Impacts on Public Safety and Public Health

In parts of the country where the 287(g) program is in operation, many immigrants and their families live in fear of encountering local law enforcement, since it may result in separation from their families and deportation. Numerous studies show that fear of racist and anti-immigrant law enforcement makes undocumented immigrants and their family "The training tells you that you are going to lock up and process people who are criminals, but in this case, 287(g) is meant to destroy people. Arresting a human being who is working to feed their family, turning them into a criminal, and removing them from that family unit is inhumane. My uniform became a burden. I no longer felt proud serving my country. My resignation was immediate."

- Annmarie Martin, former sherriff's deputy, Hall County, GA

members less likely to come forward as witnesses, provide tips, and seek protection.⁴² Research on the specific impact of 287(g) agreements finds these negative outcomes as well.⁴³

A study of Latinx populations in four urban counties confirmed fears that members of immigrant communities would be less likely "to provide information about a crime," including when they are the victim of a crime, due to fear that this interaction would be used as "an opportunity to investigate their immigration status or that of their friends and family members."⁴⁴ As the Human Rights Initiative of North Texas, which works with U visa applicants, puts it, "there are no guarantees that law enforcement in a 287(g) jurisdiction would certify that an undocumented person was helpful in an investigation. Indeed, police in these areas could place the crime victim or a witness into deportation proceedings."⁴⁵

This is no mere supposition. Unfortunately, there have been too many cases justifying these fears. For example, in 2020, a Latina asylum seeker in Knox County, Tennessee, called 911 from inside her locked bedroom with her three children to report that her partner was belligerent and potentially armed; upon arrival at the house, rather than arrest her Englishspeaking U.S. citizen partner, officers detained the woman and ultimately ICE detained her for more than two months. $^{\rm 46}$

In addition to affecting public safety, immigrants' fear and distrust of the authorities may have other serious implications for immigrant communities. Research on other immigration policies found that immigrants often refrain from seeking necessary services from any agency.⁴⁷ There is evidence that suggests a direct link between the fear of being detained and unwillingness to access health services, whether because of concern of encountering law enforcement at a hospital or the fear of being stopped for a traffic violation on the way to seeking care. It is not then surprising that research has indicated a direct link between 287(g) and similar policies and negative health outcomes among immigrant populations. For example, a rigorous examination of National Health Interview Survey data demonstrated a decrease in Latinx immigrants' physical and mental health in areas with 287(g) agreements; after accounting for other factors, no such decrease was found for Latinx immigrants living in areas without 287(g) agreements, nor for white or Black individuals.⁴⁸ Burgeoning research exploring 287(g)'s impacts in North Carolina suggests that these programs may negatively affect the children

of immigrants, such as their school attendance and birth weight.⁴⁹

Anmarie Martin, a former deputy in the Hall County, Georgia, Sheriff's Office—a long-time 287(g) partner—resigned in 2014 after seeing the number of immigrants separated from their families due to minor offenses, such as the case of a man who was referred to ICE after being detained for fishing without a license. "The training tells you that you are going to lock up and process people who are criminals, but in this case, 287(g) is meant to destroy people," she told Univision. "Arresting a human being who is working to feed their family, turning them into a criminal, and removing them from that family unit is inhumane. My uniform became a burden. I no longer felt proud serving my country. My resignation was immediate."⁵⁰

287(g) Is Intertwined with Detention in Dangerous and Abusive Jail and Prison Conditions

Some law enforcement agencies with 287(g) agreements also have detention contracts with ICE, essentially renting space to ICE for detention. When an agency has both a 287(g) agreement and a detention agreement with ICE, it has a dangerous profit incentive. "[T]he more immigrants 287(g) officers can identify, the more they can transfer to detention and get paid for," the Immigrant Legal Resource Center explains. "These incentives worsen biases against immigrants in law enforcement."⁵¹ Dakota County, Nebraska, Sheriff Chris Kleinberg told media in 2017 that he was applying to join the 287(g) program because "[i]t's an opportunity to make money for a county that is facing economic hardship."⁵²

The 287(g) program, along with other immigration enforcement programs that tap state and local law enforcement agencies to assist in immigration enforcement, also prolongs immigrants' time in local jails and state prisons with dangerous conditions while local officers interrogate people about their immigration status and history and communicate with ICE. Many local law enforcement agencies – including the administration's 287(g) partners
– have policies of refusing to release foreign-born
people in their custody who have posted bond or
whose criminal cases have been resolved if ICE has
provided a detainer, and even if it has not.⁵³ This
includes people charged with misdemeanor offenses,
and there are numerous examples of local law
enforcement agencies accepting bond payments and
fees and yet refusing to release individuals.⁵⁴ Local
law enforcement have also detained people past the
48 hours ICE requests through a detainer.⁵⁵

These practices are not unique to the 287(g) program, and are likely to persist even if agreements are canceled until ICE fundamentally reforms its detainer practices. What is notable is that some 287(g)-participating law enforcement agencies appear to feel emboldened to hold people in violation of state and federal law, believing 287(g) and related programs shield them from liability. For example, Santa Rosa County, Florida, Sheriff Bob Johnson told local media in 2018 that he signed a Basic Ordering Agreement with ICE because it "protects me and the county from litigation."⁵⁶ In 2020, he signed a Warrant Service Officer 287(g) agreement with ICE.

Some 287(g)-participating sheriffs are unapologetic about using the program to override judicial determinations about bond levels. In Barnstable County, Massachusetts, Sheriff James Cummings told a local news outlet that judges were too lenient in setting bail and that he wanted to prevent people who are accused of serious crimes from being able to post bond at all; the sheriff reportedly said he sees 287(g) as giving him that ability.⁵⁷

287(g)'s History as a Vehicle for Racism and Anti-Immigrant Hate

From the start, anti-immigrant sheriffs and politicians have used the 287(g) program to pursue a racist agenda, despite the program being billed as a public safety initiative.

The 1996 Law

In 1996, Congress authorized state and local law enforcement agencies to directly participate in federal immigration enforcement for the first time through the Illegal Immigration Reform and Immigrant Responsibility Act. With both political parties supporting a "tough on crime" approach to immigration, the bill's sponsors described it as "the toughest legislation against illegal immigration enacted in our lifetimes."58 Though President Bill Clinton signed the bill, his administration required community consultation prior to the signing of any 287(g) agreements, which resulted in local rejection of every potential partnership.⁵⁹ Facing public opposition, "[n]early all U.S. police departments either ignored the invitation or spoke up against it because they believed it would turn their immigrant communities against them because their officers would end up targeting people by ethnic (usually Latino) appearance."60

It was not until 2002 – under the George W. Bush administration and in the aftermath of the September 11, 2001 attacks – that the federal government signed its first 287(g) agreement, with Florida state police.⁶¹ DHS described this agreement, and those that followed over the next half decade, as being narrowly focused – initially on combating terrorism, and later on criminal organizations and border security.⁶²

A Vehicle for Racist Sheriffs from the Get-Go

But the reality was that from the beginning, local law enforcement partners seized on the program to "satisfy the urge to get tough on illegal immigration," as the *New York Times* put it in a 2010 editorial calling for an end to the program.⁶³ In Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, then-Sheriff Jim Pendergraph touted the results of his early partnership, telling Congress that ICE was "overwhelmed by the numbers we are generating for removal in Mecklenburg County alone."⁶⁴ A few years later, as executive director of ICE's Office of State and Local Coordination, he told a conference of police chiefs and sheriffs: "If

"If you don't have enough evidence to charge someone criminally but you think he's illegal, we can make him disappear."

> Jim Pendergraph, Executive Director, ICE's Office of State and Local Coordination

you don't have enough evidence to charge someone criminally but you think he's illegal, we can make him disappear."⁶⁵ Indeed, 15,000 Mecklenburg residents were deported under the program over 12 years until a newly elected sheriff ended it in 2018.⁶⁶

As the 287(g) program expanded, nearly 80% of the new sheriffs joining were in the South.⁶⁷ "The common factor among them was not a high crime rate...[it] was a change in demographics," law professor Alina Das writes.⁶⁸ FBI and census data showed that 61% of the new 287(g) partner localities had violent and property crime indices lower than the national average, while 87% had experienced a growth in their Latinx population that outpaced the national average.⁶⁹ Johnston County Sheriff Steve Bizzell, a leader of the North Carolina Sheriffs' Association who helped broker a deal to increase his state's participation in the 287(g) program in the late 2000s, acknowledged his goal was to reduce if not eliminate the immigrant population of his county, complaining that "Mexicans" were "breeding like rabbits."70

From the beginning, ICE signed 287(g) agreements with sheriffs who ran on anti-immigrant campaign platforms and sought to participate in the program as a "political trophy in local anti-immigration campaigns."⁷¹ It also signed and renewed agreements with local agencies despite their records of racial profiling. There are myriad examples:

- ICE signed an agreement with the city of Rogers, Arkansas, in 2007 after it was sued for unlawfully targeting Latinx motorists for stops, searches, and investigations in 2001 and even though it was still under federal court supervision pursuant to the lawsuit.⁷²
- ICE signed an agreement with Frederick County, Maryland Sheriff Charles ('Chuck') Jenkins in 2008 after he ran on an anti-immigrant platform that included a warning that "aliens" were moving to Frederick County from Northern Virginia – and a pledge that he would "shoot them right back."⁷³ Jenkins argued that "the single biggest threat to our country is the immigration problem. We cannot continue to absorb this population or we will end up in collapse like a third world country."⁷⁴

His department has a record of racial profiling and settled a lawsuit in 2021 with the ACLU of Maryland. 75

 Witnesses told investigators that Alamance County, North Carolina Sheriff Terry Johnson told deputies to "go out there and get me some of those taco eaters" and demanded "bring me some Mexicans" while pounding his fists on a table in a staff meeting.⁷⁶ ICE terminated its initial 287(g) agreement with the sheriff's department following a 2012 Justice Department lawsuit documenting a widespread pattern of racial profiling, including systematic and unlawful targeting of Latinx residents for investigation, traffic stops, arrests, and seizures. But ICE re-entered into a 287(g) agreement with the same office —and the same sheriff at the helm — in 2017.⁷⁷

The Obama Administration's Reform and Termination of 287(g) Agreements

The program continued to expand during the first years of President Barack Obama's administration, peaking at 77 active agreements in 2009.78 Criticism followed; in 2009, the ACLU joined more than 500 civil rights groups in calling for President Obama to end the program and noting that "local law enforcement agencies that have been granted 287(g) powers are using the program to target communities of color, including disproportionate numbers of Latinos in particular places, for arrest."⁷⁹ In 2011, damning Department of Justice investigations found evidence of racial profiling and other civil rights violations in 287(g)-participating Maricopa County, Arizona, and Alamance County, North Carolina. Police groups and law enforcement figures raised objections, citing both the cost of participation and the lack of a public safety benefit.⁸⁰ Congress cut funding for the program by nearly half.⁸¹

In 2012, the Obama administration began to terminate all 287(g) agreements that delegated authority for local agencies to operate in communities rather than jails – the "task force" and "hybrid" models.⁸² The Obama administration said the agreements were not necessary, citing the effectiveness of other enforcement programs, but the decision was also a response to documented racial profiling, along with sustained pressure from Congress and activists. By the end of the Obama administration, only 34 local agencies remained in the program.⁸³

The Trump Administration's Expansion of 287(g)

The Trump administration exponentially expanded the 287(g) program, leaving it five times bigger by the end of its term and responsible for two and a half times as many deportations as before.⁸⁴

Just days after taking office, President Donald Trump issued an executive order tasking DHS with pushing the 287(g) program on state and local officials.⁸⁵ Weeks later, DHS Secretary John Kelly signed a memorandum to implement Trump's executive order and expand 287(g) "to the greatest extent practical" and to give authority to Customs and Border Protection to initiate 287(g) agreements.⁸⁶ A 2021 *Washington Post* investigation details the Trump administration's efforts, noting that "ICE moved quickly, requesting meetings with the sheriffs, sending marketing materials and following up when local agencies did not respond."⁸⁷

To garner support, Trump met with a group of sheriffs to discuss his executive orders on immigration issues and invite more counties to join the 287(g) program.⁸⁸ One draft executive order revealed that Trump considered expanding 287(g) by initiating agreements with state National Guards and enlisting them to "perform the functions of an immigration officer in relation to the investigation, apprehension, and detention of aliens in the United States."⁸⁹

287(g) as Part of Trump's Anti-Immigrant Attacks

The Trump administration's 287(g) expansion was part of its agenda to dramatically ramp up



deportations, including through blatant intimidation of immigrants and coercion of state and local agencies. In the same executive order that Trump used to expand the 287(g) program, he widened the scope of immigrant enforcement priorities to treat millions more people as priority removals, including those with no criminal record.⁹⁰ Trump also announced a "nationwide crackdown" to punish state and local governments that declined to participate in these deportations.⁹¹ Over the course of his term, he threatened mass raids on so-called sanctuary cities and at times carried out this threat.⁹² For instance, in February 2019, ICE arrested more than 220 undocumented people in North Carolina in apparent retaliation against five newly elected sheriffs in the state who had announced plans to cut ties with ICE, including by exiting the 287(g) program.⁹³

During the same period, the anti-immigrant movement lobbied for and, in some states, succeeded in passing laws and policies limiting local control over whether law enforcement cooperates with ICE. In some places, this has meant that local government agencies that do not want to collaborate with ICE, believing it to be a counterproductive use of limited local resources, may end up reluctantly joining the 287(g) program. For example, Terrence Lynch, the general counsel for the Sheriff's Office of Broward County, Florida, said that the department only signed a 287(g) agreement in response to a new state law, SB 168, signed by Gov. Ron DeSantis. As reported by the *South Florida Sun Sentinel*, "'The sheriff has no choice but to comply with Senate Bill 168. It's the law,' Lynch said. If the law were ruled unconstitutional, the Sheriff's Office would terminate its agreement with ICE, Lynch said."⁹⁴

Trump's Appeal to the Anti-Immigrant Racism of Local Sheriffs

The Trump administration used blatantly xenophobic and racist messaging in its pitch to sheriffs to join the 287(g) program. For example, in February 2017, Trump told attendees of a joint conference of the Major County Sheriffs of America and the Major Cities Chiefs Association to call DHS Secretary John Kelly to turn in undocumented "bad ones":

You have the power and knowledge to tell General Kelly – now Secretary Kelly – who the illegal immigrant gang members are. Now, you have that power because you know

The Trump administration explicitly linked 287(g) to its most egregiously inhumane, antiimmigrant policies. them, you're there, you're local. You know the illegals, you know them by their first name, you know them by their nicknames. You have that power. The federal government can never be that precise. But you're in the neighborhoods — you know the bad ones, you know the good ones. I want you to turn in the bad ones. Call Secretary Kelly's representatives and we'll get them out of our country and bring them back where they came from, and we'll do it fast. You have to call up the federal government, Homeland Security, because so much of the problems – you look at Chicago and you look at other places.⁹⁵

The Trump administration explicitly linked 287(g) to its most egregiously inhumane, anti-immigrant policies. For example, in April 2018, at a convening of the Southwestern Border Sheriffs' Coalition, Attorney General Jeff Sessions urged sheriffs to join the 287(g) program while highlighting the Justice Department's "zero tolerance policy," which allowed the government to separate thousands of children from their parents.⁹⁶ At a 2020 meeting of the National Sheriffs' Association, Attorney General Bill Barr likewise urged sheriffs to join the 287(g) program while touting the administration's lawsuits and actions against states, counties, and district attorneys that he said were not doing enough to help detain and deport immigrants.⁹⁷

Trump Administration's Weakening of Limits on 287(g)

Under the Trump administration, DHS removed expiration dates and other guardrails from 287(g) agreements,⁹⁸ at the same time dropping civil rights investigations into local law enforcement agencies and even publicly encouraging police brutality.⁹⁹ It removed the DHS Office for Civil Rights and Civil Liberties from much of its role in vetting potential 287(g) partners' civil rights records.¹⁰⁰

DHS also devised a new form of 287(g) agreement, the Warrant Service Officer program, which now accounts for at least half of all 287(g) agreements.¹⁰¹ DHS described the Warrant Service Officer program as an attempt to shield local officers from liability when they violate people's rights, and as a way to subvert state and local decisions not to participate in immigration enforcement.¹⁰² It requires only a single day of training for law enforcement partners.¹⁰³

Many law enforcement agencies that have joined the 287(g) program through the Warrant Service Officer model have records of civil rights violations. A prime example is Alamance County, North Carolina. The Obama administration terminated its contract following a damning Department of Justice civil rights investigation, but the Trump administration re-signed it to the Warrant Service Officer program.¹⁰⁴ At its peak, the number of these agreements totaled 152.¹⁰⁵

Despite President Biden's pledge to "end all the agreements entered into by the Trump Administration," nearly all of the agencies recruited by the Trump administration remain part of the 287(g) program under the Biden administration.

Urban Areas and Police Chiefs Flee the 287(g) Program Under Trump

The Trump administration's massive expansion occurred mostly in suburban and rural areas, while urban areas fled the program, citing costs and the impact on community relations.¹⁰⁶ In several large counties, constituents voted out sheriffs who favored 287(g) and elected candidates who campaigned on ending participation in the program. In 2018, North Carolinian voters in Durham, Mecklenburg, and Wake counties elected new sheriffs who vowed to cut ties with ICE.¹⁰⁷ When Mecklenburg County Sheriff Garry McFadden ended the county's agreement, he said that 287(g) "erodes trust with our community and ties up critical resources that should be used to ensure public safety."¹⁰⁸

In November, 2020, three more sheriffs who participated in the 287(g) program were either defeated or replaced by 287(g) opponents who ended the contracts. In those three counties – Gwinnett and Cobb in Georgia and Charleston, South Carolina – voters elected sheriffs who said that the 287(g) program undermined public safety and led to racial profiling of immigrant residents.¹⁰⁹ Upon ending her department's participation, Charleston County Sheriff Kristin Graziano called the 287(g) program "legal racial profiling."¹¹⁰

Harris County, Texas Sheriff Ed Gonzalez, who is now the Biden administration's nominee to run ICE, took the sheriff's office out of the program following his 2016 election, blasting 287(g) as adverse to public safety: "287(g) is dangerous for our families and neighborhoods. It diverts millions of dollars in scarce resources away from protecting our county from violent criminals, encourages illegal racial profiling, and undermines effective community policing strategies."¹¹¹

"Diverting valuable law enforcement resources away from public safety threats would drive undocumented families further into the shadows & damage our community safety," Gonzalez said in a 2019 tweet. "It silences witnesses & victims & [would] further worsen the challenges law enforcement officials face."¹¹²

When these new sheriffs followed through on their commitments, ICE sometimes retaliated by ramping up street enforcement operations in their counties rather than curbing enforcement.¹¹³ ICE called Mecklenburg County's decision to end its participation in the 287(g) program "an open invitation to aliens who commit criminal offenses" and warned that

Under the Trump administration, DHS removed expiration dates and other guardrails from 287(g) agreements. "ICE will now have no choice but to conduct more atlarge arrests in local neighborhoods and at worksites, which will inevitably result in additional collateral arrests."¹¹⁴ In the run up to and aftermath of the 2020 presidential elections, ICE launched a billboard ad campaign in North Carolina and Pennsylvania, two pivotal "battleground" states, attacking local policies meant to protect immigrant residents.¹¹⁵

In March 2021, a group of over 100 state and local law enforcement leaders asked DHS Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas to "end the programs that use local and state police officers and sheriffs' deputies to conduct federal immigration law enforcement," warning that they effectively may be "turning immigrants into targets of crime."¹¹⁶

Developments Under the Biden Administration

With 287(g) acting as a cornerstone of Trump's attacks on both immigrants and states and localities that resisted his administration's policies, it is unsurprising that it drew scrutiny during his presidency. As a presidential candidate, Biden criticized the program and promised sweeping reform. In his "Agenda for the Latino Community," Biden said that efforts "to deputize state and local law enforcement" to perform the functions of ICE agents "undermine trust and cooperation between local law enforcement and the communities they are charged to protect." Biden vowed to "end all the agreements entered into by the Trump Administration, and aggressively limit the use of 287(g) and similar programs that force local law enforcement to take on the role of immigration enforcement."117

But a year into office, the Biden administration has done little to fulfill that promise to the voters who elected him, and DHS has sent mixed signals about its intentions for the program. In May 2021, Secretary Mayorkas announced it would end agreements with the sheriff of Bristol County, Massachusetts, terminating both the department's contract for immigrant detention and their 287(g) agreement, following years of brutal treatment of immigrants in their custody.¹¹⁸ Bristol County, though, was far from unique among 287(g)-participating agencies in engaging in the wanton abuse of immigrants. That same month, the president sent a budget proposal to Congress for the coming fiscal year that encouraged "continued expansion" of the 287(g) program. Following criticism from immigrant rights advocates, the administration replaced that language with an ambiguous statement that "ICE recognizes the program is not universally acknowledged as the most effective or appropriate model for all stakeholders or in every jurisdiction....ICE will maintain its authority to utilize 287(g) agreements, exercise strict oversight where such agreements operate, and will continually evaluate the overall effectiveness of the program," the administration said.¹¹⁹

In Ohio, the Butler County Sheriff's Office ended its 287(g) agreement in the first months of the Biden administration, but claimed to do so out of concern over the administration's immigration enforcement reforms.¹²⁰ ICE had last renewed its agreement with Butler County in 2020, despite the sheriff's egregious record of anti-immigrant statements, including posting a sign reading "illegal aliens here" in front of the local jail he oversees.¹²¹ While the sheriff is no longer part of the 287(g) program, it is remarkable that the Biden administration did not move first to terminate that partnership. In Massachusetts, the Plymouth County Sheriff's Department also decided to exit the 287(g) program in 2021, following protests about their participation from local and state immigrant rights advocates.¹²²

At his confirmation hearing, Sheriff Gonzalez, the Biden administration's nominee to run ICE, specifically ruled out ending the 287(g) program, despite his opposition to it as sheriff and his earlier statements that the program undermines public safety and leads to racial profiling.¹²³

In November 2021, in response to a *Washington Post* investigation illustrating Trump's courtship of sheriffs, DHS said that "local officers or departments will be dropped from the program if proof of racial profiling is uncovered."¹²⁴ But as this report and others have found, racial profiling is endemic to the program.

How 287(g) Undermines Biden's Immigrant and Civil Rights Agenda

Our comprehensive review of participating law enforcement agencies shows that the 287(g) program is empowering the very sheriffs that embody the problems President Biden took office resolving to address.

We collected information on all 142 participating agencies and reviewed data based on four criteria, which assessed the nature of interactions between law enforcement and the public, law enforcement's views toward immigrants and immigration policy, and conditions of detention sites.

Over half of sheriffs expressed anti-immigrant sentiments (59%), and a similar portion (55%) advocated inhumane immigration and border policies, which includes participating in efforts to preserve the Trump administration's anti-immigrant, anti-human rights policies. Only sheriffs were assessed for these criteria.

As a candidate for president, Biden urged Americans to "choose hope over fear" and "truth over lies."¹²⁵ But by continuing these 287(g) partnerships, the administration is choosing to elevate sheriffs who instill fear in their communities, who tell abject lies about immigrants and immigration, and who have shameful and persistent records of civil rights violations, particularly against Black and Brown communities.

The 287(g) program remains a vehicle for racist and anti-immigrant sheriffs. Far from having simple political disagreements over policies, several

FIGURE 2



Records of Identified Abuses Among 287(g) Agencies

participating sheriffs have instead decided to misrepresent and falsify the administration's policies to stoke racist tropes, spreading baseless, xenophobic fears of a supposed immigrant invasion of the United States. Based on unfounded legal arguments, some of them even believe that the sheriff has nearly unconstrained authority and can effectively nullify federal policies.

By partnering with these sheriffs, the Biden administration is giving them credibility and undermining its own efforts to repair the harm inflicted by the Trump administration's antiimmigrant rhetoric and policies. It is arguably colluding in the very civil and human rights violations the president has denounced as contrary to this country's best values, as well as the rule of law. Through partnerships with these sheriffs, the 287(g) program is undermining the Biden administration's stated commitment to confront systemic racism and hold law enforcement accountable for violating the law.

59% of Participating Sheriffs Have Records of Pushing Anti-Immigrant Hate and Xenophobia

The Biden administration should stop empowering racist sheriffs through the 287(g) program, particularly in light of the implications for public safety and racial profiling. Our review found that at least 59% of participating sheriffs have records of making anti-immigrant statements in their capacity as sheriff. Most commonly, we found that these sheriffs villainize immigrants as threats to public safety, often overemphasizing the immigration status of individuals who have been charged with serious crimes. In many cases, sheriffs amplified the fear-mongering, racist rhetoric of national political figures regarding an "invasion" at the southern border, with white supremacist undercurrents to their warnings of the alleged "threat" posed to "citizens."

287(g)-participating sheriffs continue to create a climate of fear for immigrants and their families.

The Trump administration signed agreements with local law enforcement agencies with egregious records of anti-immigrant, dehumanizing, and racist statements. These agencies remain part of the 287(g) under the Biden administration. For example:

- The Knox County, Tennessee Sheriff's Office first applied to join the 287(g) program in 2009.¹²⁶ When the Obama administration denied its application, the sheriff stated his intention to flout its decision, stating, "I will continue to enforce these federal immigration violations with or without the help of ICE....If need be, I will stack these violators like cordwood in the Knox County jail."¹²⁷ In 2017, after Trump's inauguration, the department applied again and was approved.¹²⁸
- ICE signed an agreement with the Nye County, Nevada Sheriff's Office in 2017, despite a documented culture of racism and anti-immigrant animus within Nye County local government, including statements by a county official referring to undocumented immigrants as "dirty filthy Mexican/Latino illegals" and "locust (sic) crossing our great country and destroying everything in sight."¹²⁹
- ICE signed an agreement with the sheriff's department in Goliad County, Texas, in 2017. There, Sheriff Roy Boyd has posted signs in Spanish proclaiming "we will hunt you down," warned that if people continue to cross into the country at the current rate, "we will not have a sovereign country anymore," and described immigration enforcement as a "fight between

good and evil."¹³⁰ In a 2021 video he posted on the sheriff's department's official YouTube page, he walks along the border while proclaiming that American citizens are "the real victims of this crisis, the ones marginalized by the media and their own government. Something has to be done or our way of life will be destroyed forever."¹³¹

 ICE renewed an agreement with Sheriff Bill Waybourn of Tarrant County, Texas, in 2020. In 2019, Waybourn traveled to the White House to speak at an event with then-ICE Acting Director Matt Albence. Referring to immigrants, Waybourn said, "If we have to turn them loose or they get released, they're coming back to your neighborhood and my neighborhood. These drunks will run over your children, and they will run over my children."¹³²



287(g) Sheriff Bill Waybourn of Tarrant County, Texas speaks at the White House with then-ICE Acting Director Matt Albence.

Based on an in-depth investigation by Political Research Associates of law enforcement officials affiliated with the Federation for American Immigration Reform (FAIR),¹³³ an anti-immigrant organization that was founded by the white nationalist John Tanton, we identified at least 17 287(g)-participating sheriffs affiliated with FAIR.¹³⁴ The Southern Poverty Law Center has described FAIR leaders as having "ties to white supremacist groups and eugenicists."¹³⁵ During the Trump administration, FAIR worked closely with the National Sheriffs' Association as well as state-level associations to develop the Warrant Service Officer model, intended to enable local law enforcement to violate constitutional rights with impunity.¹³⁶ FAIR also organized several events at the White House during the Trump administration, with which it boasted a close relationship, as part of a push to deputize sheriffs in the organization's antiimmigration efforts.¹³⁷

Implications of Sheriffs' Anti-Immigrant Enforcement and Rhetoric on Public Safety

Even as the Biden administration has departed from the Trump administration's fear-mongering rhetoric about immigrants inside the United States, these 287(g)-participating sheriffs continue to create a climate of fear for immigrants and their families.

These fears appear to be well-founded. 287(g) sheriffs with anti-immigrant rhetoric are less likely to support immigrant community members who do come forward to assist in crime investigations. For instance, between 2016 and 2018, during the time when Polk County, Florida, Sheriff Grady Judd warned that "illegal aliens" are "preying on the people of this country," the sheriff's department reportedly did not certify a single of the nearly 70 U visa requests it received from immigrants who were victims of crimes and had assisted law enforcement in criminal investigations.¹³⁸ Rita Cote, a Latina immigrant, was detained in Lake County, Florida for several days under the 287(g) program after she assisted in translating for her sister, who had called the police following a domestic assault.¹³⁹

This type of earned distrust of law enforcement exacerbates the state of fear already present among many immigrant families, and the anti-immigrant sentiments expressed by many 287(g)-participating sheriffs not only results in unfair, and potentially unlawful, enforcement practices that harm immigrant communities, they also undermine public safety at large.

Implications for Racial Profiling

The anti-immigrant rhetoric of these sheriffs raises concerns over whether they may be encouraging or at least tolerating racial profiling among their staff – a risk heightened by the lack of effective supervision by ICE. As noted, ICE's failure to track 287(g)-related arrests stymies our ability to gain a full picture of the program and the rate of racial profiling. Indeed, ICE does not appear to monitor the initial arrests made by local officers in 287(g) jurisdictions for potential racial profiling, "creat[ing] a situation where the public cannot judge the full extent to which this program is leading to civil liberties violations."¹⁴⁰

The ACLU has long argued that the structure of the 287(g) program – without internal controls or careful supervision – heightens the serious risk of racial and ethnic profiling that exists in the policing context.¹⁴¹

55% of Participating Sheriffs Advocate for Inhumane Immigration and Border Enforcement

We found that at least 73 of the 132 sheriffs in the 287(g) program -55% – have expressed support for inhumane immigration and border enforcement policies, particularly on the federal level. While policy disagreements are themselves not notable, 287(g) partners are using their megaphones as public figures to advocate policies based on fear and hatred of immigrants.

While projecting xenophobia, many sheriffs are also spreading misinformation and making recklessly false claims about current practices and the Biden administration's plans. For example:

• Sheriff Al Nienhuis of Hernando County, Florida, who joined the 287(g) program in 2018, has used his office's Facebook account to inaccurately proclaim, "Today, EVERY town is a border town. The border is not just open to people who want a better life, it is open to ANYONE who wants to cross (illegals from over 170 countries are frequently caught-NOT just Central America)... If you are a violent criminal, gang member, or terrorist, it is an EASY pathway to the United States....Open borders is not acceptable (regardless of your political stance). US citizens in the area (and throughout the country) are paying a HEAVY price."¹⁴² He signed a letter explicitly blaming President Biden for this "lawlessness."¹⁴³

 Jackson County, Texas Sheriff A.J. Louderback, who joined the 287(g) program in 2020, inaccurately tweeted, "Biden has more empathy for criminal aliens who have entered our country illegally than he does for citizens and this nation's law enforcement officers!"¹⁴⁴ He has mischaracterized the administration's policies as "the Biden administration's vision of an open border," which he calls "catastrophic to our counties, our cities, and everyone's affected by this issue."¹⁴⁵ In December 2021, Louderback resigned to run for Congress.



287(g) Former Sheriff A.J. Louderback of Jackson County, Texas.

 Sheriff Mark Lamb of Pinal County, Arizona, alleged that Vice President Kamala Harris and others in the administration want to stoke "chaos": "[S]he's not the right person for the job...And we are left to only believe that this is exactly what they want. They want this chaos that is coming into this country." 146

State and local officials should be free to disagree with an administration's policies and express support for different ones. Indeed, the ACLU is on record as strongly opposing several of the Biden administration's immigration policy decisions, questioning their wisdom and effectiveness.147 However, the rhetoric we have described goes beyond a mere disagreement over policies for at least three reasons. First, these 287(g) partners are using their megaphones as public figures to advocate for policies based on fear and hatred toward immigrants, in many cases using misleading or patently false claims. The Biden administration should not validate that xenophobia by empowering these officials through the 287(g) program and, as discussed above, it should recognize that this xenophobia harms public safety and contributes to the risk of racial profiling. Second, as further described below, these 287(g) partners are, in many cases, claiming authority to defy federal policy in order to enforce their inhumane policies, particularly to preserve the anti-immigrant, anti-human rights legacy of the Trump administration. Third, there is reason to be concerned that these same sheriffs will use authority delegated to them through the 287(g) program to flout Biden administration policies intended to limit indiscriminate deportations.

While not every sheriff who supports inhumane immigration enforcement policies will pursue them, there are many who are on the record as intending to do so. In April 2021, 275 sheriffs – 41 of whom have active 287(g) agreements – signed on to a letter addressed to President Biden titled "Help America's Sheriffs Keep Our Neighborhoods and Communities Safe by Halting Illegal Immigration" that spreads misinformation about Biden administration policies and stokes fear about the alleged threats posed by immigrants.¹⁴⁸ Addressing President Biden, the sheriffs signing the letter warn of the "criminal illegal alien violence caused by the reckless and irresponsible policies of your administration." Until the administration's immigration policies "move in the right direction," the letter warns, the sheriffs "will continue to uphold our oaths, enforce our sovereign authorities, fight for public safety, and keep our promises to the American people who have placed their trust in us." Taken together, this language amounts to a warning that the signatory sheriffs will defy the Biden administration's immigration reforms (both perceived and actual) in favor of undefined "sovereign authorities."

Twenty-Three 287(g)-Participating Sheriffs Are Openly Seeking to Preserve Trump's Anti-Immigrant Legacy by Defying the Administration's Authority to Set Immigration Policies

In the course of our examination of records of participating agencies, we uncovered evidence that 23 287(g)-participating sheriffs¹⁴⁹ were working in concert with other state and local officials to foment a narrative of crisis at the southern border and further demonize immigrants. In a joint June 2021 letter, Republican governors Greg Abbott of Texas and Doug Ducey of Arizona asked other states to share resources and officers "to secure the border in the federal government's absence" - what they inaccurately called "President Biden's open-border disaster."150 (In fact, as noted in numerous PolitiFact posts about "open border" claims, "The vast majority of what are known as enforcement encounters result in U.S. immigration officials turning people away at the border."151)

In summer 2021, Abbott announced a "new comprehensive border security plan to crack down on illegal border crossings in Texas."¹⁵² He issued a series of proclamations declaring a "state of disaster" in Texas based on what he described as "federal government policies" and federal "inaction" that he claimed have led to an "unabated influx" of migrants across the southern border.¹⁵³ He urged local counties to follow suit by signing local declarations of disaster, and promised to tap sheriffs and other state and local officials to assist in arresting and detaining immigrants. As of December 2021, at least 10 287(g)-participating counties have agreed to join in The ACLU of Texas has termed Abbott's efforts to create a unilateral immigration enforcement policy the attempted creation of "an anti-immigrant police state."

this "state partnership" and declared their own local "disaster."¹⁵⁴ The ACLU of Texas has termed Abbott's efforts to create a unilateral immigration enforcement policy the attempted creation of "an antiimmigrant police state."¹⁵⁵

In summer 2021, Abbott initiated a scheme to arrest immigrants on state criminal trespass charges and place them in a separate criminal legal system. At least one 287(g)-participating county - Galveston County - is actively involved in the arrest of immigrants occurring in Val Verde and Kinney counties, and Abbott has signaled an interest in expanding the program to even more counties.¹⁵⁶ In creating and implementing these unlawful policies, the governor has discriminated on the basis of race and national origin, and is working in concert with other state and local actors.¹⁵⁷ The Constitution's Supremacy Clause prevents state and local officers from embarking on unilateral immigration enforcement independent of the federal government.¹⁵⁸ Yet these efforts are an attempt to do just that.159

Florida Gov. Ron DeSantis issued his own call for local law enforcement to go to border states, and at least 10 287(g)-participating sheriffs in Florida pledged to send deputies to the U.S.-Mexico border or otherwise assist in the effort.¹⁶⁰ Months later, DeSantis signed what he termed the "Biden Border Crisis Executive Order" and announced legislative proposals to "hold accountable private entities that knowingly or recklessly assist the Biden Administration in resettling illegal immigrants into Florida," tapping 287(g)-participating Sheriff Mike Williams of Jacksonville, Florida, to appear alongside him at the press conference.¹⁶¹

The Biden administration should not be providing training and other resources — and delegating federal immigration authority — to sheriffs who blatantly seek to preserve Trump's anti-immigrant legacy and preserve some of the most draconian, anti-human rights policies and practices in recent U.S. history.

At Least 23 287(g) Sheriffs Believe They Are Supreme Arbiters of the Law

By comparing the results of an in-depth investigation by think tank Political Research Associates with ICE's list of 287(g)-participating sheriffs, we found 23 (17%) 287(g)-participating sheriffs¹⁶² who are aligned with the so-called "Patriot movement," in particular, the Constitutional Sheriffs and Peace Officers Association (CSPOA).¹⁶³ CSPOA promotes the fringe and unsound legal theory that local sheriffs have ultimate authority over the state and federal governments, and that sheriffs are the supreme arbiters of the law.¹⁶⁴

In an October 2021 report, the Anti-Defamation League detailed "the widespread and alarmingly effective efforts of the Constitutional Sheriffs and Peace Officers Association and its founder, Richard Mack, to recruit law enforcement into the antigovernment 'patriot' movement."¹⁶⁵ Mack is a former sheriff who crisscrosses the country promoting his organization to law enforcement officers; in Texas and Montana, three of his events were officially certified to qualify as "continuing education" credit for law enforcement officers in attendance. William Potter Gale, an early advocate of the movement, wrote under the pen name Col. Ben Cameron¹⁶⁶drawn from a character from the infamous racist film The Birth of a Nation – that "the county Sheriff is the ONLY LEGAL LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICER IN THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA!"167

Political Research Associates' investigation shows that CSPOA sheriffs have propagated antisemitic and false conspiracy theories,¹⁶⁸ created extrajudicial militias and "posses,"¹⁶⁹ and defied federal health directives related to the pandemic.¹⁷⁰ "We expect to see an upwards trend of law enforcement working alongside privately trained militia, resulting in extrajudicial harassment and targeting of political and racialized 'others,'" warns the think tank.¹⁷¹

CSPOA works closely with the Oath Keepers, a militia organization notorious for recruiting current and former law enforcement officials and military members to join its ranks, to promote defiance when a sheriff disagrees with the federal government.¹⁷² Federal prosecutors have charged leaders and members of the Oath Keepers with seditious conspiracy based on their alleged actions to support the January 6, 2021, storming of the U.S. Capitol building.¹⁷³ As the Armed Conflict Location and Event Data Project notes, Oath Keepers leadership called on former President Trump to invoke the Insurrection Act to empower the group to help him stay in office, and describes its armed training as preparation for confrontation with Black Lives Matter movement activists.174

Implications for Biden Administration's Efforts to Limit Indiscriminate Deportations

There is a real risk that 287(g) sheriffs who believe they have greater authority than the federal government and are seeking to preserve antiimmigrant, anti-human rights policies could subvert the Biden administration's immigration reforms at will, including through their exploitation of the 287(g) program itself. This is unfortunately the case because of the deficiencies in ICE's oversight of the program noted below in the section entitled "Failed Internal Oversight of 287(g) and the Need for Comprehensive Review."

In particular, under the leadership of DHS Secretary Mayorkas, ICE has said it will limit arrests and deportation operations inside the United States to individuals who meet certain "enforcement priority" categories.¹⁷⁵ This is a departure from the Trump administration's indiscriminate pursuit of deportations (although the ACLU has strongly criticized these changes for not fully breaking with Trump's harmful deportation policies).¹⁷⁶

However, there is no indication that ICE is training and supervising state and local officers regarding these priorities; we have seen no policy guidance or directive to date. Without these measures, local officers participating in the Jail Enforcement model of the 287(g) program could arrest and issue Notices to Appear to individuals whom the administration does not intend to treat as enforcement priorities.

Moreover, racial profiling is likely to continue, in contravention of the administration's racial equity and anti-discrimination commitments; in 287(g) jurisdictions, local officers will continue to engage in pretextual arrests on traffic and other minor offenses with the aim of putting more immigrants into the deportation pipeline, regardless of their individual characteristics. And 287(g)-participating law enforcement agencies could continue to screen all individuals who are foreign-born, regardless of whether they fit into "enforcement priority" categories.

Hypothetically, the local ICE field office would provide a safety valve, declining to pursue the deportation of such individuals. But there is ample evidence that, to date, ICE field offices are interpreting the enforcement priority framework in widely divergent ways, leaving individuals vulnerable to wrongful arrest, detention, and deportation.¹⁷⁷ Moreover, advocates are concerned that ICE headquarters cannot effectively monitor and supervise ICE field offices' implementation of the "enforcement priority" framework, a concern that would extend to the state and local officers with which ICE field offices are working.¹⁷⁸

65% of 287(g)-Participating Agencies Have Records of Racial Profiling and Other Civil Rights Violations

We found that at least 65% of 287(g)-participating agencies (including 70% of participating sheriffs) have records exhibiting a pattern of racial profiling and other civil rights violations. Among the most common is excessive use of force in and outside of the jail. In some cases, law enforcement engaged in racialized violence against Black and Brown individuals, including immigrants.

The Trump administration signed or renewed agreements with these agencies, reports of recent abuses notwithstanding, and since President Biden took office, these agreements remain in place. For example:

- DHS terminated Alamance County, North Carolina's 287(g) agreement in 2012, following a two-year Department of Justice investigation that found a pattern of discriminatory policing against Latinx people.¹⁷⁹ Sheriff Terry Johnson subsequently continued his pattern of racist and anti-immigrant rhetoric; in a 2019 meeting on a budget request, he told the county's board of commissioners that "criminal illegal immigrants" are "actually raping our citizens in many, many ways." 180 With the same abusive sheriff at the helm of the department, the Trump administration re-initiated relationships with the department, signing an agreement to hold ICE detainees in the county jail in 2019 and signing a Warrant Service Officer agreement in 2020.¹⁸¹
- The Monroe County, Florida Sheriff's Office joined the Warrant Service Officer program in October 2019 through an ICE agreement with no expiration date, despite a local media investigation that documented its practice of using pretextual traffic stops to conduct immigration enforcement and a lawsuit brought by the ACLU and its partners over the sheriff's illegal detention of a U.S. citizen for immigration purposes.¹⁸²

We also identified at least one former and three current 287(g)-participating sheriffs¹⁸³ who have used their offices to undermine First Amendment protections and norms of democratic accountability. The Biden administration should not sanction these actions by empowering these sheriffs through the 287(g) program. It is also inconsistent with the administration's racial justice commitments for it to give its imprimatur to sheriffs who use their megaphones as public figures to stoke fear of racial justice activists and in some cases harass and abuse them. For example:

- In June 2020, Pinellas County, Florida Sheriff Bob Gualtieri reportedly made an agreement with a county judge to detain Black Lives Matter protesters without bail overnight — a practice typically reserved for serious offenses — on the sole charge of unlawful assembly, a second-degree misdemeanor.¹⁸⁴ The ACLU of Florida argued that "[t]his oppressive practice, seemingly by design, has a chilling effect on the exercise of free speech by those who want to express their disapproval of excessive use of force by law enforcement."¹⁸⁵
- In Alamance County, North Carolina, Sheriff Johnson and other local officials threatened protestors with arrest and prohibited protests near a Confederate monument, prompting a lawsuit by the ACLU and others.¹⁸⁶ Days before the 2020 election, in a separate incident, Johnson's deputies pepper sprayed and brutally dispersed a group of mostly Black marchers walking from a church to the polls during early voting. Children as young as 3 were pepper-sprayed by sheriff's deputies after marchers held a moment of silence for George Floyd.¹⁸⁷ The ACLU of North Carolina and the Lawyers' Committee for Civil Rights Under Law filed a lawsuit against the department.¹⁸⁸
- In 2020, the Culpeper County, Virginia, Sheriff used the department's official social media pages to denounce and stoke fear of the Black Lives Matter movement and protests for social and racial justice. "Citizens should alert themselves to the true nature of this violence and realize the intent is for it to continue across our nation

during the months ahead," said a post attributed to the sheriff. "Antifa and the Black Lives Matter movement is not [sic] peaceful and at their heart are violent. They may bring their violence to any community at any time and especially where they see weakness in local government officials."189 The sheriff's office repeated an apparently false accusation Black Lives Matter protestors had violently attacked men in Roanoke.¹⁹⁰ It reshared an article warning: "Chaos is coming to Mayberry. The majority of Americans still have no idea that they are living in the midst of a low-boil Civil War."¹⁹¹ Local residents considered organizing a lawsuit and recall attempt against Jenkins.¹⁹² In a subsequent social media post, the sheriff acknowledged that local community protests had been peaceful, but doubled down on his decision to share the apparently fabricated story.¹⁹³

77% of Participating Jails and Prisons Have Records of Inhumane Conditions, III Treatment, and Other Abuses Against Detained Individuals

At least 77% of 287(g)-participating agencies are running detention facilities with records of inhumane conditions, ill treatment including excessive use of force, and a range of other civil rights violations. As described previously, the 287(g) program, along with other immigration enforcement programs that tap state and local law enforcement agencies to assist in immigration enforcement, prolongs immigrants' time in local jails and state prisons.

Moreover, when the federal government partners with these jails and prisons through the 287(g) program, it tacitly sanctions these conditions. In May 2021, DHS Secretary Mayorkas announced that the agency would end both its detention agreement and 287(g) agreement with Bristol County, Massachusetts, emphasizing that "there is ample evidence that [Bristol's] treatment of detained individuals and the conditions of detention are unacceptable" and signaling a willingness to take similar action against other counties participating in the 287(g) program.¹⁹⁴

Far too many people are held in conditions that threaten their health, safety, and human dignity in state and local detention facilities throughout the country. The Biden administration should not give its imprimatur to these abuses by maintaining 287(g) agreements with abusive state and local agencies. For example:

- A 2020 Department of Justice investigation concluded that the Massachusetts Department of Corrections, with which DHS entered a 287(g) agreement in 2008, "fails to properly supervise and accommodate prisoners suffering from serious mental health issues...and thus protect prisoners from serious harm in violation of the constitution."¹⁹⁵
- In 2021, a federal judge ruled that the Arizona Department of Corrections, with which DHS entered a 287(g) agreement in 2005, was
 "repeatedly violating" a 2015 settlement agreement over widespread and systemic unconstitutional conditions in the state prisons, including failures in healthcare that led to deaths and prolonged isolation and abuse in the department's maximum security units.¹⁹⁶ The federal judge wrote in her decision that the department "has always deflected their failures and employed scorched-earth tactics to oppose every attempt to resolve outstanding noncompliance."¹⁹⁷
- At least 21 people died in the custody of the sheriff's department in Tarrant County, Texas, in 2020.¹⁹⁸
- At least 47 people have died in the custody of the East Baton Rouge Parish, Louisiana, Sheriff's Office since 2012.¹⁹⁹

Failed Internal Oversight of 287(g) and the Need for Comprehensive Review

Under Secretary Mayorkas' leadership, DHS has sought to limit ICE's civil arrest and deportation operations inside the United States to "those who pose a threat to national security, public safety, and border security and thus threaten America's wellbeing."200 The ACLU has expressed concern with the overbroadness of these enforcement priorities.²⁰¹ In addition, ICE has troublingly retained the ability to arrest and deport far more immigrants than intended by DHS leadership by using a variety of tools to tap state and local resources, including the 287(g) program. Indeed, the history of the 287(g) program shows that ICE has always failed to limit the program to its enforcement priorities, and negligible-tononexistent oversight is likely a root cause. Moreover, ICE and 287(g)-participating law enforcement agencies are not doing enough to track and address concerns about the operation of the program, stymying congressionally imposed requirements.

Lessons from the Obama Era

In 2010, the DHS Office of Inspector General (OIG) published a report expressing a lack of confidence that the 287(g) program's "resources are being appropriately targeted toward aliens who pose the greatest risk to public safety and the community."²⁰² While ICE claimed at the time that 287(g)'s mandate was to focus on noncitizens who pose a threat to national security or are dangers to the community, OIG found that less than 10% of individuals it sampled were ICE "Level 1" offenders (individuals charged or convicted with serious crimes, as the Obama administration defined them).²⁰³ The same report found that local law enforcement agencies used the guise of street operations focused on "minor offenses and violations of local ordinances" for the actual purpose of immigration enforcement, despite ICE's claim at the time that the program was "not designed to allow state and local agencies to perform random street operations."²⁰⁴ In light of these and other problems, the OIG urged "a comprehensive process for assessing, modifying, and terminating current agreements," which, to our knowledge, has still not been put into place.

DHS's Supervision of the Program Is Still Failing

The flaws the OIG identified in 2010 remain and have festered, particularly in recent years. Nowhere is this more evident than in the exponential expansion of the program under the Trump administration.

A 2018 OIG report found that under the Trump administration, ICE approved expansion of the program "without planning for a corresponding increase in [ICE] program managing staffing" to oversee the new participating state and local law enforcement agencies, which includes reviewing and signing off on all paperwork local officers prepare, including ICE detainers.²⁰⁵ ICE also failed to plan for an increase in resources "ensuring participants are fully trained."²⁰⁶ In 2018, OIG determined that ICE needed 40 more 287(g) supervisors. But according to the Government Accountability Office's (GAO) January 2021 report, ICE has hired just an additional 13 supervisors since then.²⁰⁷ Additionally, the GAO found that under the Trump administration, ICE implemented and expanded the Warrant Service Officer model of the 287(g) program without any formal oversight mechanism. In 2020, ICE's Office of Professional Responsibility determined it did not need to conduct oversight of Warrant Service Officer model agreements because of the limited scope of responsibilities it delegates to state and local law enforcement agencies.²⁰⁸ At the same time, ICE required Warrant Service Officer participating officers to undergo just one day of training to begin and required no follow-up training, compared to the required four-week training and oneweek refresher training required every two years for Jail Enforcement Model participants.²⁰⁹

While ICE continued to report to Congress on the purported success of the program, its metric for success was the expansion of the program — not public safety. The GAO emphasized that ICE failed to establish and track actual performance measures such as compliance with training requirements and percentage of "stakeholders satisfied with 287(g) program partnerships."²¹⁰ ICE could not even determine the total number of 287(g) program encounters resulting in detentions or deportations.²¹¹ "[O]ne program goal relating to expanding program does not tell ICE how well the 287(g) program is achieving its stated purpose of enhancing the safety and security of communities," GAO admonished.²¹²

GAO also found that during the Obama and Trump years, DHS's internal watchdogs failed to take action on public complaints about the program. ICE's Office of Professional Responsibility received 146 complaints about the program from 2015 to 2020. GAO concluded that 73% required ICE to take further action at the field office level, but ICE "did not have reasonable assurance" that field offices were actually investigating or resolving "nearly all" of these.²¹³ During the same period, the OIG received 135 complaints about the program and referred most of them to ICE, but did not request ICE respond with actions taken on the complaints.²¹⁴ And while DHS's Office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties has long had the responsibility to identify civil rights complaints against applicants for the Jail Enforcement model of

the 287(g) program, when the Trump administration started the Warrant Service Officer program, it cut the office out of any such oversight and approval role.²¹⁵

DHS's Local Accountability Measure Is Failing

For Secretary Mayorkas, a key question is likely whether more robust DHS oversight could ensure that his vision for more targeted immigration enforcement is carried out. The answer is no. Even if DHS attempts greater oversight, it will not be sufficient because 287(g)-participating agencies are not adequately tracking and addressing public complaints about racial profiling, other civil rights violations, and anti-immigrant biases. Indeed, many 287(g)-participating agencies are failing to hold "steering committee" meetings, which are a minimum baseline of transparency and accountability.²¹⁶

287(g)-participating agencies are not adequately tracking and addressing public complaints about racial profiling, other civil rights violations, and anti-immigrant biases.

DHS Loosens Requirements

Initially, 287(g) agreements included a requirement that the local ICE field office and 287(g)-participating agency hold periodic steering committee meetings
to "review and assess the immigration enforcement activities conducted" by the local agency pursuant to the agreement.²¹⁷ But from the start, local law enforcement agencies did not comply. During the Obama administration, DHS's oversight bodies found that few 287(g)-participating agencies held regular steering committee meetings.²¹⁸

Then, in 2009, DHS made steering committee meetings optional, required only "as necessary," undermining even the appearance of oversight.²¹⁹ "[I]t does nothing more than allow local officials to engage with members of the public at their discretion," the Center for American Progress argued.²²⁰ And as a 2010 OIG report noted, "By eliminating the requirement for steering committees and not fostering participation by community stakeholders, ICE reduces its ability to gain an independent perspective on 287(g) operations."²²¹ The OIG report emphasized that steering committee meetings were vital to "identify issues and concerns regarding enforcement activities" and "offer stakeholders opportunities to communicate community-level perspectives." Six months after the OIG's report, ICE told OIG it was "in the process of finalizing guidance" to local law enforcement agencies on steering committees.²²² But in 2016, Inspector General Joseph Cuffari said that the 2016 revised MOA makes steering committee meetings optional.²²³ In 2017, Congress stepped in, directing ICE to "require the establishment and regular use of steering committees ... including the participation of local stakeholders" through its annual appropriations bill. 224

Local Law Enforcement Balks at Accountability Measures

In 2019, the last year for which information is available, only 51 of 95 participating agencies actually held a steering committee meeting.²²⁵ We found that many participating agencies balked at publicizing and holding steering committee and other local accountability meetings or appeared to subvert them, as corroborated by ICE's last publicly available data. Additionally, multiple agencies refused information requests by media, elected officials, and members of the public about their activities, especially related to the origin and operations of their 287(g) agreement.

In Frederick County, Maryland, Sheriff Chuck Jenkins has failed to provide information about the 287(g) program's operation, including statistics on deportations and arrests, despite a formal inquiry filed by Rep. David Trone.²²⁶ Jenkins canceled a steering committee meeting because of community opposition to the 287(g) agreement, calling it "continued disrespect from residents," until he was required to hold it by a settlement agreement in an ACLU of Maryland case.²²⁷ In July 2021, Jenkins held a virtual steering committee meeting that consisted of a one-sided presentation on the program rife with "fearmongering stereotypes of immigrants as criminals" and did not include an opportunity for real-time public comment.²²⁸

In Nueces County, Texas, local advocates called for a town hall meeting to discuss the sheriff's 287(g) agreement prior to its renewal in 2020. Sheriff J.C. Hooper refused, saying, "I'm not going to participate in a choreographed political event because that's exactly what their town hall meetings are."229 State records show expenses related to detaining undocumented immigrants in the Nueces County Jail increased from about \$2,400 in 2015 to more than \$193,000 in 2018. "This is a stunning increase that demands a broader community discussion," said Claudia Rueda, a member of the Corpus Christi Immigration Coalition. "Taxpayer dollars, as well as the time and attention of local law enforcement, should be prioritized for local needs." The sheriff, however, continued to refuse meetings and renewed the agreement with no expiration date.²³⁰

In Knox County, Tennessee, the sheriff's office repeatedly rescheduled the steering committee meeting, flouting local requirements that notice of the meeting date and time be provided 30 days in advance. Local advocates called the move "a cynical attempt by [the Knox County Sheriff's Office] and ICE to confuse the public and decrease the number of people who show up to speak out against this program."²³¹ In Rensselaer County, New York, the sheriff's office repeatedly refused to hold a public forum where residents could voice their views prior to the adoption of the agreement; the sheriff said he was concerned it would become "a platform for protests." After signing a 287(g) agreement, the sheriff provided little public notice of the single steering committee meeting the department held in 2019. The meeting was also conducted at the county jail, likely deterring community members uncomfortable with voluntarily entering a law enforcement space.²³²

Congress Intends Serious Limits on the 287(g) Program

For several years, including in the most recent FY2022 appropriations bill, Congress has used the appropriations process to effectively prohibit ICE from continuing 287(g) agreements if the DHS Inspector General determines that the terms of a 287(g) agreement were "materially violated."233 Presumably, this would include situations where a local law enforcement agency is engaged in racial profiling, using arrests for minor criminal violations as a pretext to book people at local jails and run them through the 287(g) program, since this goes beyond the authority ICE delegates in the agreements. It arguably includes civil rights violations of many kinds, since language on the binding nature of federal civil rights laws is standard in 287(g) agreements. But given the oversight deficiencies noted above – by both local law enforcement agencies and ICE - it is unlikely that DHS will be able to detect whether a 287(g) agreement is materially violated, undermining Congress' intent.234

Congress has also imposed reporting requirements on the 287(g) program. Through the appropriations process, it has required that DHS publish any applications for new or renewed 287(g) agreements on its website at least eight weeks prior to entering a new agreement — a requirement that would have greater effect if the Trump administration had not made most 287(g) agreements indefinite, rather than subject to periodic renewal.²³⁵ Congress has also required that DHS report to congressional committees and the public "regarding 287(g) steering committee membership and activities; performance data; the number of individuals placed into removal proceedings by 287(g)-designated officers; and any plans for future expansion of or changes to the program."²³⁶ Congress has also directed ICE, OIG, and CRCL to "provide rigorous oversight of the 287(g) program," and ICE must notify Congress "prior to implementing any significant changes to the program, including any changes to training requirements, data collection, selection criteria, or the jurisdictions with which ICE has agreements."²³⁷

All of these requirements reflect deep congressional concern about the 287(g) program. Many of them effectively require DHS to engage in a far more thorough review of the 287(g)-participating agencies, including into the patterns of civil rights violations and anti-immigrant rhetoric that we describe in this report, with a view to possibly terminating agreements. These congressional requirements buttress our recommendation that, if DHS will not end the program altogether, CRCL should conduct a review of each participating law enforcement agency's record to determine whether termination is appropriate, and the review should include an opportunity for stakeholders to contribute reports, comments, and testimonials regarding the participating agency and impacted communities.

In February 2021, a group of over 60 members of Congress urged DHS Secretary Mayorkas to end the 287(g) program, warning that it and other programs "make communities less safe...increase racial profiling and harassment of immigrant communities and communities of color" and lead to "pretextual arrests" that disguise an "actual goal of identifying immigrants to detain for ICE." Warning of "rampant racial profiling and use of unlawful police practices in violation of constitutional standards," the group urged Mayorkas to "fulfill the president's commitment to end 287(g) agreements entered into by the Trump administration, and to go further by dismantling the 287(g) program altogether."²³⁸

Recommendations and Conclusions

To the Biden Administration:

- Commit to ending the 287(g) program, beginning by terminating agreements DHS entered into with the 54 law enforcement agencies that we identify in this report as having egregious records of civil rights violations, abusive jail and prison conditions, anti-immigrant statements, or advocacy of inhumane policies.
- Until the program is completely wound down:
 - Direct the DHS Office for Civil Rights and Civil Liberties to conduct a review of each remaining participating law enforcement agency's record to determine whether immediate termination is appropriate. Appropriately resource CRCL to conduct a full review and require that it include an opportunity for stakeholders to contribute reports, comments, and testimonials regarding the participating agency and impacted communities;
 - Require that any state and local agency seeking to enter into or renew a 287(g) agreement demonstrate that it has provided the public with information about the prospective agreement and a meaningful opportunity to offer input through public community meetings; and
 - Address racial profiling by requiring that all participating law enforcement agencies collect data on traffic stops, including the

race and ethnicity of the motorist and passengers, the reason for the stop, and the result of the stop.

To Congress:

- End or significantly reduce federal funding for the 287(g) program; and
- Use the appropriations process to require that DHS terminate agreements with law enforcement agencies with records of civil rights violations, exercise more robust oversight over participating law enforcement agencies, publicly report on alleged civil rights violations and other complaints by members of the public, and ensure that ICE and participating law enforcement agencies hold public steering committee meetings with advance notice.

To State and Local Governments:

- Repeal state or local laws that purport to require collaboration with ICE, including those that local sheriffs have interpreted as requiring they join the 287(g) program; and
- Enact state laws and local ordinances that increase public safety for all by requiring that state and local law enforcement end participation in the 287(g) program and other forms of collaboration with federal immigration enforcement.

54 287(g) Agreements the Biden Administration Should Immediately Terminate

The ACLU urges DHS to end the 287(g) program entirely, beginning with the 287(g)-participating state and local agencies (referred to as "departments") listed below. Short of ending the program entirely, we urge DHS to engage in a review of each law enforcement agency's record to determine whether termination is appropriate, as the DHS Office of Inspector General urged in 2010.²³⁹ The list on the following page highlights 287(g) agreements where termination is counseled due to the law enforcement agency's:

- Record of a pattern of racial profiling and civil rights violations, including disproportionate targeting of racial minorities, excessive use of force, and unlawful stops, searches, or arrests, all of which have bearing on whether it is an appropriate partner and whether participation in the 287(g) program is contributing to civil rights violations;
- **Record of poor jail or prison conditions** and treatment of individuals in its custody, which may include myriad civil rights violations;
- Anti-immigrant, xenophobic statements that create a climate of fear and mistrust for immigrant communities which the Biden administration should not abet;
- Advocacy of inhumane immigration and border policies, especially at the federal level, includes participating in efforts to preserve the Trump administration's antiimmigrant, anti-human rights policies; and

We considered additional areas that may influence the Biden administration's decision to terminate the program, including:

- Record of evading accountability to the public by withholding information about the 287(g) program or the department's activities on immigration and other law enforcement activities, or refusing to participate in community meetings.
- Expressions of racism or affiliation with white supremacist groups;
- Departmental or sheriff misconduct, mismanagement, or malfeasance; and
- Local community concerns and objections.
- 1. Etowah County, AL
- 2. Alaska Department of Corrections, AK
- 3. Arizona Department of Corrections, Rehabilitation and Reentry, AZ
- 4. La Paz County, AZ
- 5. Mesa Police Department, AZ
- 6. Pinal County, AZ
- 7. Florida Department of Corrections, FL
- 8. Bay County, FL
- 9. Brevard County, FL
- 10. Charlotte County, FL
- 11. Collier County, FL
- 12. Columbia County, FL
- 13. Hendry County, FL
- 14. Hernando County, FL
- 15. Indian River County, FL
- 16. Jacksonville Sheriff's Office (Duval County), FL
- 17. Lake County, FL
- 18. Manatee County, FL
- 19. Marion County, FL

- 20. Martin County, FL
- 21. Monroe County, FL
- 22. Pasco County, FL
- 23. Pinellas County, FL
- 24. Polk County, FL
- 25. Santa Rosa County, FL
- 26. Georgia Department of Corrections, GA
- 27. Hall County, GA
- 28. Jackson County, KS
- 29. East Baton Rouge Parish, LA
- 30. Massachusetts Department of Correction, MA
- 31. Barnstable County, MA
- 32. Cecil County, MD
- 33. Frederick County, MD
- 34. Alamance County, NC
- 35. Henderson County, NC
- 36. Randolph County, NC
- 37. Dakota County, NE
- 38. Rensselaer County Sheriff's Office, NY
- 39. Canadian County Sheriff's Office, OK

Please see the accompanying supplement to this report for a full description of the records of these agencies.

- 40. Okmulgee County Criminal Justice Authority, OK
- 41. Tulsa County, OK
- 42. Knox County, TN
- 43. Aransas County Sheriff's Office, TX
- 44. Galveston County Sheriff's Office, TX
- 45. Goliad County, TX
- 46. Jackson County Sheriff's Office, TX
- 47. Montgomery County, TX
- 48. Nueces County, TX
- 49. Smith County Sheriff's Office, TX
- 50. Tarrant County Sheriff's Office, TX
- 51. Waller County, TX
- 52. Walker County, TX
- 53. Culpeper County, VA
- 54. Waukesha County, WI

Conclusion

This comprehensive review of all 142 state and local agencies participating in ICE's 287(g) program revealed widespread violations of civil rights, strong anti-immigrant rhetoric fueling racist practices, poor detention conditions, and promotion of inhumane policies. While the Trump administration is no doubt responsible for facilitating the exponential growth of the 287(g) program as part of its callous assault on immigrants and civil liberties, it is now up to the Biden administration to decide whether it wants to continue to enlist sheriffs and other officials notorious for racism, xenophobia, and wanton brutality, or fulfill their promise to voters by ending 287(g) agreements and rebuilding trust. Immigrant families, community leaders, and voters demanding change are counting on the Biden administration to deliver relief for people who have been targeted for abuse. The administration will not be able to realize its mandate of turning away from Trump's legacy of abuse while still empowering state and local officials who are unmistakably antiimmigrant or racist, spread blatant lies, demonize immigrants, and use their authorities to attack immigrants.

Problems with the 287(g) program predate Biden's presidency and even the Trump era, but there is now a vital opportunity to make meaningful change. The choice is clear: Continue to partner with officials who try to instill fear, engage in racial profiling, and violate civil rights, or work toward a vision focused on justice, safety, and equality under the law. It should be an easy one.



Community members express their opposition to the harmful effects of 287(g).

Appendix

Our review is a starting point, but it is not a sufficient basis for understanding the entirety of the 287(g) program or all 287(g) agreements, nor is our failure to include findings regarding a particular 287(g)participating state or local agency a basis for assuming that its record is unproblematic, or that its agreement need not be terminated. Our findings are necessarily incomplete because, in many counties with 287(g) agreements, documentation of civil rights violations is limited by factors such as limited English proficiency of impacted communities and corresponding limits on their ability to report abuses; limited access to low-cost or pro bono legal counsel and a corresponding absence of civil rights lawsuits; the absence of grassroots activist networks and resources; a lack of local news reporting; or a lack of robust federal, state, or local requirements for collecting and reporting abuses by law enforcement agencies, particularly racial profiling. Indeed, those who are victims of racial profiling are less likely to report the abuse due to fear of retaliation or reluctance to seek protection from the same legal system that victimized them, such that our count of racial profiling and civil rights abuses in 287(g) counties is likely vastly under-reported.

A more detailed assessment of 54 agencies identified as among the most egregious is provided in a supplement to this report available at <u>aclu.org/</u> <u>sheriffs-report-supplement</u>.

TABLE A1

Results of ACLU's Review of the Local Agencies with 287(g) Agreements and Abusive or Concerning Practices

State	Participating Agency	Year 287(g) Agreement Began	Civil Rights Violations and Racial Profiling	Anti-Immigrant Statements	Inhumane Jail Conditions	Advocate Inhumane Federal Policies
ALASKA	Etowah County Sheriff's Office	2008	~		~	
ALASKA	Kodiak Police Department	2020	~			N/A
ALASKA	Department of Corrections	2020	~		~	N/A
ARIZONA	Mesa Police Department	2009	~			N/A
ARIZONA	Arizona Department of Corrections	2005	~		~	N/A
ARIZONA	Yavapai County Sheriff's Office	2008	~		~	~
ARIZONA	La Paz County Sheriff's Office	2020	~	~	~	 ✓

State	Participating Agency	Year 287(g) Agreement Began	Civil Rights Violations and Racial Profiling	Anti-Immigrant Statements	Inhumane Jail Conditions	Advocate Inhumane Federal Policies
ARIZONA	Pinal County Sheriff's Office	2008	 ✓ 	 ✓ 	 ✓ 	 ✓
ARKANSAS	Craighead County Sheriff's Office	2019			~	
ARKANSAS	Benton County Sheriff's Office	2007	~	~	~	 ✓
COLORADO	Teller County Sheriff's Office	2019	~	~		 ✓
FLORIDA	Calhoun County Sheriff's Office	2019				
FLORIDA	Jefferson County Sheriff's Office	2019				
FLORIDA	Liberty County Sheriff's Office	2019				
FLORIDA	Madison County Sheriff's Office	2019				
FLORIDA	Wakulla County Sheriff's Office	2019				
FLORIDA	Clay County Sheriff's Office	2017			 ✓ 	
FLORIDA	DeSoto County Sheriff's Office	2019			 ✓ 	
FLORIDA	Franklin County Sheriff's Office	2019			 ✓ 	
FLORIDA	Hamilton County Sheriff's Office	2019	~			
FLORIDA	Leon County Sheriff's Office	2019			 ✓ 	
FLORIDA	Okeechobee County Sheriff's Office	2019			 ✓ 	
FLORIDA	Seminole County Sheriff's Office	2019			 ✓ 	
FLORIDA	Sumter County Sheriff's Office	2019			~	
FLORIDA	Suwannee County Sheriff's Office	2019				
FLORIDA	Taylor County Sheriff's Office	2019			~	
FLORIDA	Broward County Sheriff's Office	2019	 ✓ 		~	
FLORIDA	Charlotte County Sheriff's Office	2019	v		~	
FLORIDA	Columbia County Sheriff's Office	2019	~		 ✓ 	
FLORIDA	Florida Department of Corrections	2020	~		~	
FLORIDA	Highlands County Sheriff's Office	2019	v		 ✓ 	
FLORIDA	Holmes County Sheriff's Office	2019	v	 ✓ 		

State	Participating Agency	Year 287(g) Agreement Began	Civil Rights Violations and Racial Profiling	Anti-Immigrant Statements	Inhumane Jail Conditions	Advocate Inhumane Federal Policies
FLORIDA	Lafayette County Sheriff's Office	2019		~		v
FLORIDA	Manatee County Sheriff's Office	2008	~		~	
FLORIDA	Monroe County Sheriff's Office	2019	~		~	
FLORIDA	Nassau County Sheriff's Office	2019	v		~	
FLORIDA	Osceola County Corrections Department	2019	~		~	N/A
FLORIDA	Sarasota County Sheriff's Office	2019	~		~	
FLORIDA	St Johns County Sheriff's Office	2019	 ✓ 		 ✓ 	
FLORIDA	Baker County Sheriff's Office	2019		~	~	~
FLORIDA	Bay County Sheriff's Office	2008		~	~	 ✓
FLORIDA	Bradford County Sheriff's Office	2019		~	 ✓ 	 ✓
FLORIDA	Hendry County Sheriff's Office	2019	~	~	 ✓ 	
FLORIDA	Jacksonville Sheriff's Office	2008	v		 ✓ 	~
FLORIDA	Lake County Sheriff's Office	2019	 ✓ 	~	~	
FLORIDA	Levy County Sheriff's Office	2019	~	~		 ✓
FLORIDA	Pasco County Sheriff's Office	2017	~		~	 ✓
FLORIDA	Putnam County Sheriff's Office	2019		~	~	~
FLORIDA	Walton County Sheriff's Office	2019	~		~	~
FLORIDA	Brevard County Sheriff's Office	2008; 2019	v	~	~	~
FLORIDA	Collier County Sheriff's Office	2007	~	~	~	~
FLORIDA	Flagler County Sheriff's Office	2019	~	~	~	~
FLORIDA	Hernando County Sheriff's Office	2018	~	~	 ✓ 	 ✓
FLORIDA	Indian River County Sheriff's Office	2019	~	~	 ✓ 	 ✓
FLORIDA	Marion County Sheriff's Office	2019	~	~	 ✓ 	 ✓
FLORIDA	Martin County Sheriff's Office	2020	V	 ✓ 	/	 ✓

State	Participating Agency	Year 287(g) Agreement Began	Civil Rights Violations and Racial Profiling	Anti-Immigrant Statements	Inhumane Jail Conditions	Advocate Inhumane Federal Policies
FLORIDA	Pinellas County Sheriff's Office	2019	/	~	 ✓ 	 ✓
FLORIDA	Polk County Sheriff's Office	2019	~	~	~	 ✓
FLORIDA	Santa Rosa County Sheriff's Office	2019	~	 ✓ 	~	 ✓
GEORGIA	Whitfield County Sheriff's Office	2008	~			
GEORGIA	Floyd County Sheriff's Office	2018	~		~	
GEORGIA	Georgia Department of Corrections	2018	v		~	N/A
GEORGIA	Hall County Sheriff's Office	2008	v		~	
GEORGIA	Oconee County Sheriff's Office	2019		~	~	~
GEORGIA	Polk County Sheriff's Office	2019		~	v	~
IDAHO	Power County Sheriff's Office	2020				
IDAHO	Gooding County Sheriff's Office	2020	~	~		~
KANSAS	Finney County Sheriff's Office	2020				~
KANSAS	Jackson County Sheriff's Office	2020	v	~	~	~
LOUISIANA	Ouachita Parish Sheriff's Office	2019		~		
LOUISIANA	East Baton Rouge Parish Sheriff's Office	2017	~		~	
MARYLAND	Cecil County Sheriff's Office	2019	v	~	~	
MARYLAND	Harford County Sheriff's Office	2016	v	~	~	~
MARYLAND	Frederick County Sheriff's Office	2008	~	~	~	~
MASSACHUSETTS	Massachusetts Department of Correction	2007	•		 ✓ 	N/A
MASSACHUSETTS	Barnstable County Sheriff's Office	2018	~	~	~	~
MONTANA	Gallatin County Sheriff's Office	2020	~	~		
MONTANA	Flathead County Sheriff's Department	2020	•		~	
NEBRASKA	Dakota County Sheriff's Office	2018	 ✓ 	 ✓ 	 ✓ 	

State	Participating Agency	Year 287(g) Agreement Began	Civil Rights Violations and Racial Profiling	Anti-Immigrant Statements	Inhumane Jail Conditions	Advocate Inhumane Federal Policies
NEVADA	Nye County Sheriff's Office	2017	v	~	 ✓ 	 ✓
NEW JERSEY	Cape May County Sheriffs Office Inactive	2017		~		~
NEW JERSEY	Monmouth County Sheriff's Office (Addendum) Inactive	2009	~	~	~	~
NEW YORK	Rensselaer County Sheriff's Office	2018	~	~	~	~
NORTH CAROLINA	Albermarle District Jail	2020				N/A
NORTH CAROLINA	Duplin County Sheriff's Office	2020				
NORTH CAROLINA	Yancey County Sheriff's Office	2020				
NORTH CAROLINA	Brunswick County Sheriff's Office	2020			 ✓ 	
NORTH CAROLINA	Cabarrus County Sheriff's Office	2007		~		~
NORTH CAROLINA	Gaston County Sheriff's Office	2007			~	
NORTH CAROLINA	Nash County Sheriff's Office	2018			~	
NORTH CAROLINA	Avery County Sheriff's Office	2020		~		~
NORTH CAROLINA	Caldwell County Sheriff's Office	2020		~		~
NORTH CAROLINA	Rockingham County Sheriff's Office	2019		~	~	~
NORTH CAROLINA	Alamance County Sheriff's Office	2007	v	~	~	~
NORTH CAROLINA	Cleveland County Sheriff's Office	2020	~	~	~	~
NORTH CAROLINA	Henderson County Sheriff's Office	2008	~	~	~	~
NORTH CAROLINA	Lincoln County Sheriff's Office	2020	~	~	 ✓ 	~
NORTH CAROLINA	Randolph County Sheriff's Office	2020	~	~	~	~
OKLAHOMA	Okmulgee County Criminal Justice Authority	2018	~		 ✓ 	N/A
OKLAHOMA	Canadian County Sheriff's Office	2018	~	~	~	~
OKLAHOMA	Tulsa County Sheriff's Office	2007	~	~	~	 ✓
SOUTH CAROLINA	Horry County Sheriff's Office	2017	v		v	

State	Participating Agency	Year 287(g) Agreement Began	Civil Rights Violations and Racial Profiling	Anti-Immigrant Statements	Inhumane Jail Conditions	Advocate Inhumane Federal Policies
SOUTH CAROLINA	York County Sheriff's Office	2007	~		~	
SOUTH CAROLINA	Lexington County Sheriff's Office	2010	 ✓ 	 ✓ 	 ✓ 	
TENNESSEE	Greene County Sheriff's Office	2019	~	 ✓ 	~	 ✓
TENNESSEE	Knox County Sheriff's Office	2017	v	 ✓ 	~	 ✓
TEXAS	Aransas County Sheriff's Office	2017	~		~	
TEXAS	Rockwall County Sheriff's Office	2018	~	~		
TEXAS	Burnet County Sheriff's Office	2019		~	~	
TEXAS	Calhoun County Sheriff's Office	2017		~		 ✓
TEXAS	DeWitt County Sheriff's Office	2017		~	~	~
TEXAS	Jackson County Sheriff's Office	2017		~	v	 ✓
TEXAS	Matagorda County Sheriff's Office	2017	v		~	
TEXAS	Waller County Sheriff's Office	2017	~		~	
TEXAS	Chambers County Sheriff's Office	2017		~	~	~
TEXAS	Goliad County Sheriff's Office	2018	v	~	~	 ✓
TEXAS	Kleberg County Sheriff's Office	2020		~	~	 ✓
TEXAS	Lavaca County Sheriff's Office	2017	 ✓ 	 ✓ 		 ✓
TEXAS	Refugio County Sheriff's Office	2017	~	~	~	 ✓
TEXAS	San Patricio County Sheriff's Office	2020		~	~	 ✓
TEXAS	Terrell County Sheriff's Office	2020		~	~	 ✓
TEXAS	Walker County Sheriff's Office	2017	~	~	~	
TEXAS	Wharton County Sheriff's Office	2017		~	 ✓ 	 ✓
TEXAS	Galveston County Sheriff's Office	2017	~	~	~	 ✓
TEXAS	Kendall County Sheriff's Office	2018	 ✓ 	~	~	 ✓
TEXAS	Lubbock County Sheriff's Office	2016	v	~	~	~

State	Participating Agency	Year 287(g) Agreement Began	Civil Rights Violations and Racial Profiling	Anti-Immigrant Statements	Inhumane Jail Conditions	Advocate Inhumane Federal Policies
TEXAS	Montgomery County Sheriff's Office	2017	>	~	~	~
TEXAS	Nueces County Sheriff's Office	2018	~	~	~	~
TEXAS	Potter County Sheriff's Office	2018	~	~	~	~
TEXAS	Smith County Sheriff's Office	2017	v	~	v	 ✓
TEXAS	Tarrant County Sheriff's Office	2017	~	~	~	~
TEXAS	Victoria County Sheriff's Office	2017	~	~	~	~
VIRGINIA	Culpeper County Sheriff's Office	2018	~	~	~	~
WISCONSIN	Fond du Lac County Sheriff's Office	2020				
WISCONSIN	Lafayette County Sheriff's Office	2019				
WISCONSIN	Mantiowoc County Sheriff's Office	2020				
WISCONSIN	Waushara County Sheriff's Office	2020				
WISCONSIN	Marquette County Sheriff's Office	2020	~		~	
WISCONSIN	Sheboygan County Sheriff's Office	2020		~	~	
WISCONSIN	Brown County Sheriff's Office	2020	~		~	~
WISCONSIN	Waukesha County Sheriff's Office	2018	~	~	~	
WYOMING	Sweetwater County Sheriff's Office	2020	~	~		 ✓

Note: N/A = not applicable to the ten 287(g) participating agencies that are not sheriffs offices/departments (i.e., departments of corrections, police departments)

Endnotes

- 1 "Celebrating the Immigrant Spirit: Sara Medrano's Story," ACLU of Maryland, July 11, 2019, <u>https://www.aclu-md.org/en/news/</u> celebrating-immigrant-spirit-sara-medranos-story.
- 2 Linda Poon, "CityLab: How Traffic Stops Lead to Deportation," Bloomberg, June 9, 2021, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/</u> newsletters/2021-06-09/citylab-how-traffic-stops-lead-to-deportation.
- 3 ACLU of Maryland, "Frederick Residents Challenge Unconstitutional Policing of Latinx People by Sheriff Chuck Jenkins," press release, July 11, 2019, <u>https://www.aclu-md.org/</u> en/press-releases/frederick-residents-challenge-unconstitutionalpolicing-latinx-people-sheriff-chuck.
- 4 INA § 287(g).
- 5 Medrano v. Jenkins, 1:19-cv-02038-RDB (D. Md., July 11, 2019), https://www.aclu-md.org/sites/default/files/1 - medrano v jenkins_compl.pdf.
- 6 Pia Orrenius and Madeline Zavodny, "Do Immigrants Threaten US Public Safety?," Journal on Migration and Human Security 7, no. 3 (September 2019): 52-61, <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/ doi/pdf/10.1177/2331502419857083</u>; Reva Dhingra, Mitchell Kilborn, and Olivia Woldemikael, "Immigration Policies and Access to the Justice System: The Effect of Enforcement Escalations on Undocumented Immigrants and Their Communities," *Political Behavior* (2021), <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11109-020-09663-w</u>; President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing, *Final Report of the President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing* (May 2015), <u>https:// cops.usdoj.gov/pdf/taskforce/taskforce_finalreport.pdf.</u>
- 7 Law Enforcement Action Partnership to Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, "Strengthening Public Safety in Immigrant Communities," March 17, 2021, <u>https://</u> lawenforcementactionpartnership.org/immigrant-trust/; National Immigration Law Center, *Local Law Enforcement Leaders Oppose Mandates to Engage in Immigration Enforcement* (August 1, 2013), <u>https://www.nilc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/</u> Law-Enforcement-Opposition-to-Mandates-2013-08-30.pdf; Testimony of Police Chief J. Thomas Manger Before the Senate Judiciary Subcommittee on Immigration, April 30, 2009, <u>https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/manger_testimony_04_30_09.pdf.</u>
- 8 "The Biden Plan for Securing Our Values as a Nation of Immigrants," Joe Biden for President, August 5, 2020, <u>https://joebiden.com/</u> <u>immigration/.</u>
- 9 Faith in Public Life to Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, April 6, 2021, <u>https://drive.google.com/file/d/14IOC1UEQ9z-oPEiP301CClvr6PINChJC/view?usp=sharing</u>; We Are Home, "We Are Home Campaign: Biden Administration Must End the Racist Police-to-Deportation Pipeline," press release, September 28, 2021, <u>https://www.wearehome.us/news/we-are-home-campaign-biden-administration-must-end-the-racist-police-to-deportation-pipeline</u>; Olga Guevara, "Time

to End Dakota County Immigration Agreement," Sioux City Journal, March 19, 2021, https://siouxcityjournal.com/opinion/ other-voices-time-to-end-dakota-county-immigration-agreement/ article_f766d958-e059-571b-bb52-76da415041a9.html; ACLU of Wisconsin, "Wisconsin Civil Rights and Immigrant and Social Justice Groups Urge Mayorkas to End ICE Collaboration Programs," press release, January 22, 2021, https://www.aclu-wi.org/en/news/ wisconsin-civil-rights-and-immigrant-and-social-justice-groups-urgemayorkas-end-ice; ACLU of Utah to Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, "Re: Ending Immigration and Customs Enforcement Programs in Utah," March 31, 2021, https://drive.google.com/file/d/1agh76GD 8GBeFQuFCHOCUdtEv3ZWVGvQY/view?usp=sharing; ACLU of Kentucky to Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, April 9, 2021, https:// www.aclu-ky.org/sites/default/files/aclu-ky_sign_on_letter_to_ homeland_security.pdf; ACLU of Montana to Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, April 23, 2021, <u>https://www.aclumontana.org/sites/</u> default/files/field documents/mira letter to secretary mayorkas final.pdf; ACLU of Michigan, "The Michigan Coalition for Immigrant and Refugee Rights and ACLU Call on Secretary Mayorkas to End ICE/CBP Collaboration Programs," press release, May 3, 2021, https://www.aclumich.org/en/press-releases/michigan-coalitionimmigrant-and-refugee-rights-and-aclu-call-secretary-mayorkas-end; ACLU of Texas to Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, "Re: Texas Groups Urge You to End 287(g), Secure Communities and Detainers," April $29, 2021, \underline{https://www.aclutx.org/sites/default/files/287g_letter_$ to_sec_mayorkas.pdf.

- 10 Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, *The Performance of 287(g) Agreements* (March 2010), <u>https://www.oig.</u> <u>dhs.gov/assets/Mgmt/OIG_10-63_Mar10.pdf</u>.
- 11 142 is the total number of agencies listed by ICE as having an active 287(g) agreement as of January 2022, although a few programs (such as in New Jersey) are listed as active on the ICE website but are not legally operational. Monsy Alvarado, "Federal Judge Dismisses Lawsuit Filed by NJ Counties Challenging Limits on ICE Cooperation," *North Jersey*, July 29, 2020, <u>https://www.northjersey. com/story/news/new-jersey/2020/07/29/federal-judge-dismissesnj-lawsuit-challenging-limited-ice-cooperation/5540785002/.</u>
- 12 These are Alabama, Alaska, Arizona, Arkansas, Colorado, Florida, Georgia, Idaho, Kansas, Louisiana, Maryland, Massachusetts, Montana, Nebraska, Nevada, New Jersey, New York, North Carolina, Oklahoma, South Carolina, Tennessee, Texas, Virginia, Wisconsin, and Wyoming. *See* "Delegation of Immigration Authority Section 287(g) Immigration and Nationality Act," Department of Homeland Security, updated February 11, 2022, <u>https://www.ice.gov/</u> identify-and-arrest/287g.
- 13 "287(g) Agreements," American Civil Liberties Union, <u>https://www.aclu.org/other/287g-agreements.</u>
- 14 National Immigrant Justice Center, Policy Brief: Disentangling Local Law Enforcement from Federal Immigration Enforcement (January 13, 2021), <u>https://immigrantjustice.org/research-items/policy-brief-disentangling-local-law-enforcement-federalimmigration-enforcement.</u>
- 15 INA § 287(g).
- 16 Government Accountability Office, *Immigration Enforcement: ICE* Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186.</u> pdf.

- 17 Immigration and Customs Enforcement, 287(g) End-of-Year Annual Report: Fiscal Year 2018 Report to Congress (January 27, 2020), https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/ice_- 287g end-of-year_annual_report.pdf.
- 18 Government Accountability Office, Immigration Enforcement: ICE Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/ gao-21-186.pdf;</u> Immigration and Customs Enforcement, Budget Overview: Fiscal Year 2022 Congressional Justification (January 1, 2022), <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/u.s.</u> immigration_and_customs_enforcement.pdf.
- 19 These are the Alaska Department of Corrections, Arizona Department of Corrections, Florida Department of Corrections, Georgia Department of Corrections, and Massachusetts Department of Corrections; Kodiak Police Department and Mesa Police Department; Albemarle District Jail; Osceola County Corrections Department; and Okmulgee County Criminal Justice Authority. See "Delegation of Immigration Authority Section 287(g) Immigration and Nationality Act," Department of Homeland Security, updated February 11, 2022, <u>https://www.ice.gov/identify-and-arrest/287g</u>.
- 20 James Tomberlin, "'Don't Elect Me': Sheriffs and the Need for Reform in County Law Enforcement," *Virginia Law Review* 104 (March 9, 2018): 113, <u>https://ssrn.com/abstract=3135346.</u>
- 21 James Tomberlin, "'Don't Elect Me': Sheriffs and the Need for Reform in County Law Enforcement," *Virginia Law Review* 104 (March 9, 2018): 113, <u>https://ssrn.com/abstract=3135346.</u>
- 22 Wenei Philimon, "Not Just George Floyd: Police Departments Have 400-Year History of Racism," USA Today, June 7, 2020, <u>https://</u> usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2020/06/07/black-lives-matterspolice-departments-have-long-history-racism/3128167001/; Jessica Pishko, "The Power of Sheriffs: Explained," The Appeal, January 4, 2019, <u>https://theappeal.org/the-power-of-sheriffs-an-explainer.</u>
- 23 Julissa Arce, "It's Long Past Time We Recognized All the Latinos Killed at the Hands of Police," *Time*, July 21, 2020, <u>https://time.com/5869568/latinos-police-violence/;</u> Elise Hansen, "The Forgotten Minority in Police Shootings," CNN, November 13, 2017, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2017/11/10/us/native-lives-matter/index.html</u>.
- 24 Ana Rivera, "Police Pepper-Spray Demonstrators During March to the Polls in Alamance County," ABC 11, November 1, 2020, <u>https:// abc11.com/graham-police-alamance-county-sheriffs-office-deputies-iam-change-march-to-the-polls/7523269/.</u>
- 25 William A. Kandel, Interior Immigration Enforcement: Criminal Alien Programs (Congressional Research Service, September 8, 2016), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/homesec/R44627.pdf; Government Accountability Office, Immigration Enforcement: ICE Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186.pdf.
- 26 Government Accountability Office, Immigration Enforcement: ICE Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186. pdf.
- 27 Statement of ACLU Submitted to Homeland Security Committee, 111th Cong. (March 4, 2009), "Examining 287(g): The Role of State and Local Enforcement in Immigration Law" (March 4, 2009),

https://www.aclu.org/other/aclu-testimony-submitted-househomeland-security-committee-hearing-titled-examining-287g-role.

- 28 Indeed, a 2010 DHS Office of Inspector General report found that some local agencies that were only delegated authority to operate in jails were operating according to the "task force" model, where officers performed immigration enforcement activities in the community. Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, *The Performance of 287(g) Agreements* (March 2010), https://www.oig.dhs.gov/assets/Mgmt/OIG 10-63 Mar10.pdf.
- 29 Medrano v. Jenkins, 1:19-cv-02038-RDB (D. Md., July 11, 2019), https://www.aclu-md.org/sites/default/files/1 - medrano v jenkins_compl.pdf.
- 30 Michael Coon, "Local Immigration Enforcement and Arrests of the Hispanic Population," *Journal on Migration and Human Security* 5, no. 3 (August 8, 2018): 645–666, <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/ abs/10.1177/233150241700500305</u>.
- 31 Trevor Gardner II and Aarti Kohli, The C.A.P. Effect: Racial Profiling in the ICE Criminal Alien Program (The Chief Justice Earl Warren Institute on Race, Ethnicity, and Diversity, September 2009), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3168885; American Civil Liberties Union Foundation of Georgia, Terror and Isolation in Cobb: How Unchecked Police Power under 287(g) has Torn Apart Families and Threatened Public Safety (October 2009), https:// www.aclu.org/other/terror-and-isolation-cobb-how-uncheckedpolice-power-under-287g-has-torn-families-apart-and.
- 32 See Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division to Clyde B. Albright and Chuck Kitchen, "Re: United States' Investigation of the Alamance County Sheriff's Office," September 18, 2012, <u>https://</u><u>www.justice.gov/iso/opa/resources/171201291812462488198.pdf</u>; Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division to Bill Montgomery, "Re: United States' Investigation of the Maricopa County Sheriff's Office," December 15, 2011, <u>https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/</u><u>files/crt/legacy/2011/12/15/mcso_findletter_12-15-11.pdf</u>; Huyen Pham, "287(g) Agreements in the Trump Era," Washington and Lee Law Review 75, no. 3 (July 2018): 1253–1286, <u>https://scholarship.</u> <u>law.tamu.edu/facscholar/1299</u>; National Immigrant Justice Center, *CERD Shadow Report: Immigration Detainers Encourage Racial Profiling*, accessed January 15, 2022, <u>https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/ Treaties/CERD/Shared%20Documents/USA/INT_CERD_NGO_ USA_17787_E.pdf.</u>
- 33 Debbie Cenziper, Madison Muller, Monique Beals, Rebecca Holland, and Andrew Ba Tran, "Under Trump, ICE Aggressively Recruited Sheriffs as Partners to Question and Detain Undocumented Immigrants," *Washington Post*, November 23, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/interactive/2021/trump-ice-sheriffs-immigrants-287g/.</u>
- 34 Lindsay Kee, Consequences & Costs: Lessons Learned from Davidson County, Tennessee's Jail Model 287(g) Program (ACLU of Tennessee, December 1, 2012), <u>https://www.aclu-tn.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/287gF.pdf.</u>
- 35 Marielena Hincapié to President Barack Obama, "Letter to President Obama Regarding 287(g) Program," August 25, 2009, <u>https://acluaz.org/sites/default/files/documents/LETTER_TO_PRESIDENT_20090825133229.pdf</u>.
- 36 In September 2007, ICE directed 287(g)-deputized officers to stop using traffic violations to enforce immigration laws, in apparent

recognition of the problem. It later removed that language. See Deborah M. Weissman, Rebecca C. Headen, and Katherine Lewis Parker, *The Policies and Politics of Local Immigration Enforcement Laws: 287(g) Program in North Carolina* (University of North Carolina Immigration and Human Rights Policy Clinic & ACLU of North Carolina Legal Foundation, February 2009), <u>http://www. law.unc.edu/documents/clinicalprograms/287gpolicyreview.</u> pdf; Michael Barrett, "Officers Decide When to Arrest, But for Immigrant Community, Decision Can Lead to Deportation," *Gaston Gazette*, July 1, 2008, <u>http://www.gastongazette.com/news/</u> cloninger_22388_article.html/charges_arrested.html; Amnesty International, *In Hostile Terrain: Human Rights Violations in Immigration Enforcement in the US Southwest* (2012).

- 37 Statement of ACLU Submitted to Homeland Security Committee, 111th Cong. (March 4, 2009), "Examining 287(g): The Role of State and Local Enforcement in Immigration Law" (March 4, 2009), <u>https://www.aclu.org/other/aclu-testimony-submitted-househomeland-security-committee-hearing-titled-examining-287g-role.</u>
- 38 See Exec. Order No. 13985, 86 FR 7009 (2021), "Advancing Racial Equity and Support for Underserved Communities Through the Federal Government," <u>https://www. federalregister.gov/documents/2021/01/25/2021-01753/</u> advancing-racial-equity-and-support-for-underserved-communitiesthrough-the-federal-government.
- 39 We Are Home, "We Are Home Campaign: Biden Administration Must End the Racist Police-to-Deportation Pipeline," press release, September 28, 2021, <u>https://www.wearehome.us/news/ we-are-home-campaign-biden-administration-must-end-the-racistpolice-to-deportation-pipeline.</u>
- 40 National Immigrant Justice Center, Policy Brief: Disentangling Local Law Enforcement from Federal Immigration Enforcement (January 13, 2021), <u>https://immigrantjustice.org/research-items/</u> policy-brief-disentangling-local-law-enforcement-federalimmigration-enforcement.
- 41 "Joint Letter to President Biden, Vice President Kamala Harris, Majority Leader Chuck Schumer and Speaker Nancy Pelosi to Immediately End the War on Black Immigrants," UndocuBlack Network, September 29, 2021, <u>https://undocublack.org/</u> <u>press-releases/2021/9/22/joint-letter-to-president-biden-vice-</u> <u>president-kamala-harris-majority-leader-chuck-schumer-and-speaker-</u> <u>nancy-pelosi-to-immediately-end-the-war-on-black-immigrants.</u>
- 42 See Reva Dhingra, Mitchell Kilborn, and Olivia Woldemikael, "When Local Police Cooperate With ICE, Latino Communities Under-report Crime. Here's the Data," Washington Post, February 5, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/02/05/ when-local-police-cooperate-with-ice-latino-communities-underreport-crime-heres-data/.
- 43 Mai Thi Nguyen and Hannah Gill, "Interior Immigration Enforcement: The Impacts of Expanding Local Law Enforcement Authority," *Urban Studies* 53, no. 2 (January 2015): 302–323, <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0042098014563029.</u>
- Nik Theodore and Robert Habans, "Policing Immigrant Communities: Latino Perceptions of Police Involvement in Immigration Enforcement," *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 42, no. 6 (2016): 970–988, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13 <u>69183X.2015.1126090</u>.

- 44 Nik Theodore and Robert Habans, "Policing Immigrant Communities: Latino Perceptions of Police Involvement in Immigration Enforcement," *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 42, no. 6 (2016): 970–988, <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.</u> 1080/1369183X.2015.1126090.
- 45 Marcus Perkins and Christine Cooney Mansour, The Misguided Expansion of § 287(g) Agreements Allowing Local Police to Perform Immigration Duties (Human Rights Initiative of North Texas, May 1, 2019), https://hrionline.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/ MisguidedExpansion287gFINALFINAL.pdf.
- 46 Vinay Simlot, "Woman Suing Knox County Sheriff's Office Over 287(g) Program, Saying She Was Illegally Detained," WBIR, November 10, 2021, <u>https://www.wbir.com/article/news/local/ woman-suing-knox-county-over-287g/51-544d98b3-a348-4e16-88ba-001f5624a274.</u>
- 47 Omar Martinez, "Immigration Policy and Access to Health Services," Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health 16 (2014): 563–564, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10903-013-9864-y; Matthew Coleman, "The 'Local' Migration State: The Site-specific Devolution of Immigration Enforcement in the U.S. South," Law & Policy 34, no. 2 (April 2012): 159–190, https://onlinelibrary.wiley. com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1467-9930.2011.00358.x.
- 48 Julia Shu-Huah Wang and Neeraj Kaushal, "Health and Mental Health Effects of Local Immigration Enforcement," *International Migration Review* 53, no. 4 (October 2018): 970–1001, <u>https://doi.org</u> /10.1177%2F0197918318791978.
- 49 Laura Bellows, "The Effect of Immigration Enforcement on School Engagement: Evidence from 287(g) Programs in North Carolina," EdWorkingPaper 21-366, <u>https://edworkingpapers.com/sites/ default/files/ai21-366.pdf;</u> Romina Tome, Marcos A. Rangel, Christina M. Gibson-Davis, and Laura Bellows, "Heightened Immigration Enforcement Impacts US Citizens' Birth Outcomes: Evidence From Early ICE Interventions in North Carolina," PLoS ONE 16(2) (February 3, 2021), <u>https://journals.plos.org/plosone/ article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0245020.</u>
- 50 Ronny Rojas, Almudena Toral, and Antonio Cucho, "In the Country's Chicken Processing Capital, Undocumented Immigrants Live in Fear," Univision, November 1, 2017, <u>https://www.univision.com/</u> univision-news/immigration/in-the-countrys-chicken-processingcapital-undocumented-immigrants-live-in-fear.
- 51 Lena Graber, Nikki Marquez, and Krsna Avila, Ending 287(g): A Toolkit for Local Organizers (Immigrant Legal Resource Center, April 2019), <u>https://www.ilrc.org/sites/default/files/resources/2019.04</u> <u>ilrc_287g_final.pdf</u>.
- 52 Paul Hammel, "Nebraska Sheriff's Office Looks to Join Trump's Crackdown on Illegal Immigration," *Omaha World-Herald,* November 9, 2017, <u>https://omaha.com/state-and-regional/</u> <u>nebraska-sheriff-s-office-looks-to-join-trumps-crackdown-on-illegal-</u> <u>immigration/article_e194fe14-c43c-11e7-8b6e-7b50c6aab51c.html</u>; Mica Rosenberg and Reade Levinson, "Police in Trump-supporting Towns Aid Immigration Officials in Crackdown," Thomson Reuters, November 27, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/</u> <u>us-trump-effect-immigration-police-idUSKBN1DR169</u>.
- 53 "ACLU Sues Teller County Sheriff for Illegally Holding Prisoner for ICE," ACLU of Colorado, July 23, 2018, <u>https://www.aclu-co.org/en/</u> <u>news/aclu-sues-teller-county-sheriff-illegally-holding-prisoner-ice;</u>

Azadeh N. Shahshahani to Gerald Couch, "Re: Continued Detention after Posting Bond," August 22, 2017, <u>https://projectsouth.org/</u> wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Hall-County-Sheriff-Continued-Detention-After-Posting-Bond.pdf.

- 54 Allies of Knoxville's Immigrant Neighbors to Bruce Friedman, "Re: Unsuitability of Knox County, TN for the 287(g) Immigration Enforcement Program," March 29, 2017, <u>https://documentcloud.</u> <u>adobe.com/link/track?uri=urn%3Aaaid%3Ascds%3AUS%3Adda55</u> <u>c9f-ff80-44eb-9346-3e34c7908327#pageNum=3</u>.
- 55 Chris Rickerd to Scott L. Shuchart, "Re: Unsuitability of 287(g) Immigration Enforcement Program Applicants," November 9, 2017, https://www.aclu.org/letter/aclu-letter-calls-homeland-securityreject-immigration-agreements-between-local-and-federal.
- 56 Emma Kennedy, "Under new partnership, Santa Rosa County Jail can hold ICE detainees for 48 hours," Pensacola News Journal, Feb. 6, 2016, <u>https://www.pnj.com/story/news/crime/2018/02/06/ santa-rosa-county-jail-ice-detainees-48-hours-under-newpartnership/307005002/</u>.
- 57 Eoin Higgins, "Cape Fear: Sheriff Sides With Trump And Ice, Against Constituents And Immigrants," *Dig Boston*, February 6, 2018, <u>https://digboston.com/cape-fear-sheriff-sides-with-trump-andice-against-constituents-and-immigrants/.</u>
- 58 Patrisia Macías-Rojas, "Immigration and the War on Crime: Law and Order Politics and the Illegal Immigration Reform and Responsibility Act of 1996," Journal on Migration and Human Security 6, no. 1 (2018): 1–25, <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/ pdf/10.1177/233150241800600101</u>; National Immigrant Justice Center, Policy Brief: Disentangling Local Law Enforcement from Federal Immigration Enforcement (January 13, 2021), <u>https://</u> immigrantjustice.org/research-items/policy-brief-disentanglinglocal-law-enforcement-federal-immigration-enforcement.
- 59 See Adam B. Cox and Cristina M. Rodríguez, The President and Immigration Law (New York: Oxford University Press, 2020), 140.
- 60 David A. Harris, "Racial Profiling: Past, Present, and Future?," Criminal Justice, January 21, 2020, <u>https://</u> www.americanbar.org/groups/criminal_justice/ publications/criminal-justice-magazine/2020/winter/ racial-profiling-past-present-and-future/.
- 61 Hearing Before the Subcommittee on Criminal Justice, Drug Policy, and Human Resources of the Committee on Government Reform, 109th Cong. (August 5, 2006), "Empowering Local Law Enforcement to Combat Illegal Immigration," <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/</u> <u>pkg/CHRG-109hhrg36029/html/CHRG-109hhrg36029.htm</u>.
- 62 Testimony of Jim Pendergrass Before the Subcommittee on Criminal Justice, Drug Policy, and Human Resources of the Committee on Government Reform, 109th Cong. (August 5, 2006), "Empowering Local Law Enforcement to Combat Illegal Immigration," <u>https://</u> www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-109hhrg36029/html/ <u>CHRG-109hhrg36029.htm</u>; Testimony of Paul M. Kilcoyne Before the Subcommittee on Management, Integration, and Oversight of the Committee of Homeland Security, 109th Cong. (July 27, 2005), "The 287(g) Program: Ensuring the Integrity of America's Border Security System Through Federal-State Partnerships," <u>https://</u> www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-109hhrg28332/html/CHRG-109hhrg28332.htm; Randy Capps, Marc R. Rosenblum, Cristina Rodríguez, and Muzaffar Chishti, *Delegation and Divergence: A*

Study of 287(g) State and Local Immigration Enforcement (Migration Policy Institute, January 2011), <u>https://www.migrationpolicy.org/pubs/287g-divergence.pdf</u>.

- 63 New York Times Editorial Board, "Too Broken to Fix," New York Times, April 8, 2010, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2010/04/09/</u> opinion/09fri3.html.
- 64 Testimony of Jim Pendergrass Before the Subcommittee on Criminal Justice, Drug Policy, and Human Resources of the Committee on Government Reform, 109th Cong. (August 5, 2006), "Empowering Local Law Enforcement to Combat Illegal Immigration," <u>https://</u> www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-109hhrg36029/html/CHRG-109hhrg36029.htm.
- 65 Jacqueline Stevens, "America's Secret ICE Castles," *The Nation*, December 16, 2009, <u>https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/</u> <u>americas-secret-ice-castles/</u>.
- 66 Nick de la Canal, "New Meck Sheriff"s First Act Ends Participation in 287(g)," WFAE, December 5, 2018, <u>https://www.wfae.org/local-news/2018-12-05/</u> new-meck-sheriffs-first-act-ends-participation-in-287g.
- 67 Aarti Shahani and Judith Greene, Local Democracy on ICE: Why State and Local Governments Have No Business in Federal Immigration Law Enforcement (Justice Strategies, February 2009), https://www.justicestrategies.org/publications/2009/ local-democracy-ice-why-state-and-local-governments-have-nobusiness-federal-immig.
- 68 Alina Das, No Justice in the Shadows: How America Criminalizes Immigrants (New York: Bold Type Books, April 2020), 99.
- 69 Aarti Shahani and Judith Greene, Local Democracy on ICE: Why State and Local Governments Have No Business in Federal Immigration Law Enforcement (Justice Strategies, February 2009), https://www.justicestrategies.org/publications/2009/ local-democracy-ice-why-state-and-local-governments-have-nobusiness-federal-immig.
- 70 See Deborah M. Weissman, Rebecca C. Headen, and Katherine Lewis Parker, *The Policies and Politics of Local Immigration Enforcement Laws: 287(g) Program in North Carolina* (University of North Carolina Immigration and Human Rights Policy Clinic & ACLU of North Carolina Legal Foundation, February 2009), <u>http://</u> <u>www.law.unc.edu/documents/clinicalprograms/287gpolicyreview.</u> <u>pdf</u>; "Sheriff's Slurs Snarl Locals' Immigration Work," The Associated Press, October 23, 2008, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/id/</u> <u>wbna27324908</u>.
- 71 Aarti Shahani and Judith Greene, Local Democracy on ICE: Why State and Local Governments Have No Business in Federal Immigration Law Enforcement (Justice Strategies, February 2009), <u>https://www.justicestrategies.org/publications/2009/ local-democracy-ice-why-state-and-local-governments-have-nobusiness-federal-immig.</u>
- 72 See Lopez v. City of Rogers, No. 01-5061 (W.D. Ark., filed Mar. 23, 2001); Statement of ACLU Submitted to Homeland Security Committee, 111th Cong. (March 4, 2009), "Examining 287(g): The Role of State and Local Enforcement in Immigration Law," <u>https:// www.aclu.org/other/aclu-testimony-submitted-house-homelandsecurity-committee-hearing-titled-examining-287g-role.</u>

- 73 Medrano v. Jenkins, 1:19-cv-02038-RDB (D. Md., July 11, 2019), https://www.aclu-md.org/sites/default/files/1 - medrano v jenkins_compl.pdf.
- 74 Medrano v. Jenkins, 1:19-cv-02038-RDB (D. Md., July 11, 2019), https://www.aclu-md.org/sites/default/files/1 - medrano v jenkins_compl.pdf.
- 75 Settlement Agreement and Release in Medrano v. Jenkins, January 19, 2021, <u>https://www.aclu-md.org/sites/default/files/field_documents/final_settlement_agreement_and_release_signatures.pdf.</u>
- 76 U.S. v. Johnson, 1:12-cv-01349-TDS-JLW (M.D. N.C., December 20, 2012), <u>https://www.justice.gov/iso/opa/ resources/55620121220953110360.pdf.</u>
- 77 "North Carolina Sheriff Known for Racial Profiling Partners with ICE," ACLU of North Carolina, January 31, 2019, https://www.acluofnorthcarolina.org/en/news/ north-carolina-sheriff-known-racial-profiling-partners-ice.
- 78 Department of Homeland Security, "Secretary Napolitano Announces New Agreement for State and Local Immigration Enforcement Partnerships & Adds 11 New Agreements," press release, July 10, 2009, <u>www.dhs.gov/ynews/releases/ pr_1247246453625.shtm</u>.
- 79 Marielena Hincapié to President Barack Obama, "Letter to President Obama Regarding 287(g) Program," August 25, 2009, https://acluaz.org/sites/default/files/documents/LETTER_TO_ PRESIDENT_20090825133229.pdf.
- 80 See Testimony of J. Thomas Manger Before the Homeland Security Committee, 11th Cong. (March 4, 2009), "Examining 287(g): The Role of State and Local Law Enforcement in Immigration Law," https:// www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-111hhrg49374/html/CHRG-111hhrg49374.htm; Statement of Richard David Wiles Before the Subcommittee on Border and Maritime Security of the Department of Homeland Security, 112th Cong. (May 3, 2011), "Border Security and Enforcement: Department of Homeland Security's Cooperation with State and Local Law Enforcement Stakeholders," https:// www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-112hhrg72230/pdf/ CHRG-112hhrg72230.pdf; Major Cities Chiefs Association, M.C.C. Immigration Committee Recommendations For Enforcement of Immigration Laws by Local Police Agencies (June 2006), https:// www.policeforum.org/assets/docs/Free_Online_Documents/ Immigration/2008%20local%20immigration%20enforcement%20 appendix%20a-d.pdf.
- 81 See Immigration and Customs Enforcement, 287(g) End-of-Year Annual Report: Fiscal Year 2018 Report to Congress (January 27, 2020), https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/ice -____287g_end-of-year_annual_report.pdf.
- 82 Statement of John Morton Before the Subcommittee on Homeland Security of the Committee on Appropriations, 112th Cong. (March 8, 2012), "U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement Fiscal Year 2013 Budget Request," <u>https://perma.cc/9R22-JHM5.</u>
- 83 Huyen Pham, "287(g) Agreements in the Trump Era," Washington and Lee Law Review 75, no. 3 (July 2018): 1253-1286, <u>https://</u> scholarship.law.tamu.edu/facscholar/1299.

- 84 The number of immigrants deported through the program doubled in the first 16 months of the Trump administration, as compared to the final 16 months of the Obama administration. In 2018, DHS stopped releasing the program-specific data. See Immigration and Customs Enforcement Arrests: ICE Data Through May 2018, TRAC Immigration, <u>https://trac.syr.edu/phptools/immigration/arrest/</u>.
- 85 See Exec. Order No. 13768, 82 Fed. Reg. 8799 (Jan. 25, 2017), "Enhancing Public Safety in the Interior of the United States," <u>https://www.federalregister.</u> gov/documents/2017/01/30/2017-02102/ enhancing-public-safety-in-the-interior-of-the-united-states.
- Bavid Nakamura, "Memos Signed by DHS Secretary Describe Sweeping New Guidelines for Deporting Illegal Immigrants." Washington Post, February 18, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/ memos-signed-by-dhs-secretary-describe-sweeping-new-guidelinesfor-deporting-illegal-immigrants/2017/02/18/7538c072-f62c-11e6-8d72-263470bf0401_story.html.
- 87 Debbie Cenziper, Madison Muller, Monique Beals, Rebecca Holland, and Andrew Ba Tran, "Under Trump, ICE Aggressively Recruited Sheriffs as Partners to Question and Detain Undocumented Immigrants," *Washington Post*, November 23, 2021, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/interactive/2021/trump-ice-sheriffs-immigrants-287g/.</u>
- 88 Ben Brown, "National Sheriffs' Association President: Give Trump the Benefit of the Doubt," Fox Business, February 8, 2017, <u>https://</u> www.foxbusiness.com/politics/national-sheriffs-associationpresident-give-trump-the-benefit-of-the-doubt; Josh Saul, "Doubling as Immigration Officers, Sheriffs Applaud Trump Order," Newsweek, February 12, 2017, <u>https://www.newsweek.com/texas-sheriffswelcome-trump-order-deport-undocumented-immigrants-555476</u>.
- 89 Memorandum from John Kelly to Kevin McAleenan, Dan Ragsdale, Lori Scialabba, and Kelli Ann Burriesci, "Implementing the President's Border Security and Immigration Enforcement Improvements Policies," January 25, 2017, <u>https://www. documentcloud.org/documents/3467508-Trump-National-Guard-Draft-Memo.html.</u>
- 90 See Exec. Order No. 13768, 82 Fed. Reg. 8799 (Jan. 25, 2017), "Enhancing Public Safety in the Interior of the United States," <u>https://www.federalregister.</u> gov/documents/2017/01/30/2017-02102/ enhancing-public-safety-in-the-interior-of-the-united-states.
- 91 Alana Abramson, "'I Can Be More Presidential Than Any President': Read Trump's Ohio Rally Speech," *Time*, July 26, 2017, <u>http://time.com/4874161/donald-trump-transcript-youngstown-ohio/</u>.
- 92 Nick Miroff and Devlin Barrett, "ICE Preparing Targeted Arrests in 'Sanctuary Cities,' Amplifying President's Campaign Theme," Washington Post, September 29, 2020, <u>https://www. washingtonpost.com/immigration/trump-ice-raids-sanctuarycities/2020/09/29/99aa17f0-0274-11eb-8879-7663b816bfa5_story. html; Alan Gomez, "Trump Immigration Raids Show Greater Focus on Non-Criminals," USA Today, February 16, 2017, <u>https:// www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2017/02/16/presidenttrump-immigration-raids-target-fewer-criminals/97988770/;</u> Lyanne A. Guarecuco, "Federal Judge: ICE Conducted Austin Raids in Retaliation Against Sheriff's New Policy," Texas Observer, March 20, 2017, <u>https://www.texasobserver.org/</u></u>

federal-judge-ice-conducted-austin-raids-in-retaliation-against-sheriffs-new-policy/.

- 93 Akela Lacy, "ICE Is Teaming With North Carolina Republicans to Fight Pro-Immigrant Sheriffs," *The Intercept*, April 4, 2019, <u>https://theintercept.com/2019/04/04/</u> <u>north-carolina-sheriffs-ice-cooperation/</u>.
- 94 Larry Barszewski, "Broward Considers Challenging State Law on Holding Jailed Immigrants," South Florida Sun Sentinel, September 25, 2019, <u>https://www.sun-sentinel.com/local/ broward/fl-ne-broward-immigration-holds-lawsuit-20190924l47veft4g5e5tlswfxg5owo67q-story.html.</u>
- 95 "President Trump Remarks at Police Chiefs and Sheriffs Conference," C-SPAN, February 8, 2017, <u>https://www.c-span.org/video/?423718-1/president-trump-criticizes-judges-travel-ban</u>.
- 96 "Attorney General Sessions Delivers Remarks on Immigration Enforcement," Department of Justice, April 11, 2018, <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/speech/attorney-general-sessions-delivers-remarksimmigration-enforcement</u>.
- 97 "Attorney General William P. Barr Delivers Remarks at the National Sheriffs' Association Winter Legislative and Technology Conference," Department of Justice, February 10, 2010, <u>https://</u> <u>www.justice.gov/opa/speech/attorney-general-william-p-barrdelivers-remarks-national-sheriffs-association-winter.</u>
- 98 Lena Graber and Noah Feldman, Changes to the 287(g) Program (Immigrant Legal Resource Center, October 2020), <u>https://www.ilrc.org/sites/default/files/resources/changes_to_287g_10.20.20.pdf</u>.
- 99 C. Ryan Barber, "Diminished to the Point of Extinction': Trump DOJ's Retreat From Police Investigations Draws New Scrutiny," National Law Journal, June 8, 2020, <u>https://www.law.com/</u> nationallawjournal/2020/06/08/diminished-to-the-point-ofextinction-trump-dojs-retreat-from-police-investigations-draws-<u>new-scrutiny/;</u> Kelly Swanson, "Trump Tells Cops They Should Rough People Up More During Arrests," Vox, July 28, 2017, <u>https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2017/7/28/16059536/</u> trump-cops-speech-gang-violence-long-island.
- 100 ICE researches whether there is "derogatory information" about a local law enforcement agency, providing it to the ICE director to review, for applicants to the Jail Enforcement model 287(g) program, but not the Warrant Service Officer program. See Government Accountability Office, Immigration Enforcement: ICE Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186.pdf.
- 101 "ICE Launches Program to Strengthen Immigration Enforcement," Immigration and Customs Enforcement, May 6, 2019, <u>https://</u> www.ice.gov/news/releases/ice-launches-program-strengthenimmigration-enforcement; Government Accountability Office, Immigration Enforcement: ICE Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), <u>https://</u> www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186.pdf.
- 102 Debra Cassens Weiss, "ICE Offers Workaround to Allow Police in Sanctuary Cities to Temporarily Detain Immigrants," *American Bar Association Journal*, May 10, 2019, <u>https://www.abajournal.com/</u> <u>news/article/ice-offers-workaround-to-allow-police-in-sanctuarycities-to-temporarily-detain-immigrants.</u>

- 103 Immigration and Customs Enforcement, 287(g) Warrant Service Officer Model (November 1, 2020), <u>https://www.ice.gov/doclib/</u> about/offices/ero/pdf/WSOPromo.pdf.
- 104 Memorandum of Agreement Between Immigration and Customs Enforcement and Alamance County, NC Sheriff's Office, May 21, 2021, <u>https://www.ice.gov/doclib/287gMOA/287gWSO_AlamanceCoNC_05-21-2020.pdf.</u>
- 105 "Delegation of Immigration Authority Section 287(g) Immigration and Nationality Act," Department of Homeland Security, updated February 11, 2022, <u>https://www.ice.gov/identify-and-arrest/287g.</u>
- 106 Mica Rosenberg and Reade Levinson, "Police in Trump-supporting Towns Aid Immigration Officials in Crackdown," Thomson Reuters, November 27, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-trump-effect-immigration-police-idUSKBN1DR169</u>.
- 107 Alissa Ellis and Chris Rickerd, "North Carolinians Voted to End Cooperation With Trump's Deportation Force. ICE Retaliated," American Civil Liberties Union, February 27, 2019, <u>https://www. aclu.org/blog/immigrants-rights/ice-and-border-patrol-abuses/</u> north-carolinians-voted-end-cooperation-trumps.
- 108 "Sheriff McFadden Begins Tenure by Ending ICE's 287(g) Program in Mecklenburg County," WSOC-TV, December 7, 2018, <u>https://www. wsoctv.com/news/local/sheriff-mcfadden-begins-tenure-by-endingices-287-g-program-in-mecklenburg-county/883744300/</u>.
- 109 Brian Tashman, "As Sheriffs Quit ICE, Joe Biden Can Lead the Way in Restoring Trust," American Civil Liberties Union, January 12, 2021, <u>https://www.aclu.org/news/immigrants-rights/</u> <u>as-sheriffs-quit-ice-joe-biden-can-lead-the-way-in-restoring-trust/</u>.
- 110 Caitlin Byrd, "Charleston Sheriff Cuts Ties With ICE, Calls Policy 'Legal Racial Profiling," *The State*, January 5, 2021, <u>https://amp.thestate.com/news/charleston/article248281210.html</u>.
- 111 Mihir Zaveri, "Sheriff: Harris County Jail to Continue Immigration Screening," Houston Chronicle, June 23, 2016, <u>https://www.</u> <u>houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/houston/article/</u> <u>Sheriff-Harris-County-jail-to-continue-8322019.php;</u> James Pinkerton and St. John Barned-Smith, "Sheriff Cuts Ties With ICE Program Over Immigrant Detention," Houston Chronicle, February 21, 2017, <u>https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/</u> <u>houston/article/Sheriff-cuts-ties-with-ICE-program-overimmigrant-10949617.php.</u>
- 112 Ed Gonzalez (@SheriffEd_HCSO), "Diverting valuable law enforcement resources away from public safety threats would drive undocumented families further into the shadows & damage our community safety. It silences witnesses & victims & world further worsen the challenges law enforcement officials face," Twitter, July 12, 2019, <u>https://twitter.com/sheriffed_hcso/</u> <u>status/1149700083807449088?s=21</u>.
- 113 Lisa Worf, "ICE: More Visible Arrests of Immigrants Illegally Here Are Result of the End of 287(g)," WFAE, February 17, 2019, <u>https://</u> www.wfae.org/local-news/2019-02-17/ice-more-visible-arrests-ofimmigrants-illegally-here-are-result-of-the-end-of-287g#stream/0.
- 114 Amanda Foster, "ICE responds to Mecklenburg Co. Sheriff's removal of 287g," WBTV, December 7, 2018, <u>https://www.wbtv.</u> <u>com/2018/12/07/ice-responds-mecklenburg-co-sheriffs-removal-g/</u>.

- 115 Laura Brache, "Mecklenburg Sheriff 'Disappointed' in ICE Billboard Campaign on Charlotte Interstates," WFAE, November 10, 2020, https://www.wfae.org/local-news/2020-11-10/mecklenburg-sheriffdisappointed-in-ice-billboard-campaign-on-charlotte-interstates; Jeff Gammage, "ICE Puts Up Billboards Denouncing Sanctuary Policies for Immigrants in Cities Like Philadelphia," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, October 2, 2020, https://www.inquirer.com/ news/ice-sanctuary-city-philadelphia-detainers-arrest-immigrantimmigration-20201002.html.
- 116 Law Enforcement Action Partnership to Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, "Strengthening Public Safety in Immigrant Communities," March 17, 2021, <u>https://</u> <u>lawenforcementactionpartnership.org/immigrant-trust/</u>.
- 117 "The Biden Agenda for the Latino Community," Joe Biden for President, <u>https://joebiden.com/latino-agenda/</u>.
- 118 Department of Homeland Security, "ICE to Close Two Detention Centers," press release, May 20, 2021, <u>https://www.dhs.gov/</u> <u>news/2021/05/20/ice-close-two-detention-centers.</u>
- 119 Gabe Ortiz, "President Biden's First Budget Request Fails to Slash Funding for ICE and CBP," *Daily Kos*, June 8, 2021, <u>https://www.</u> dailykos.com/stories/2021/6/8/2034201/-President-Biden-s-firstbudget-request-fails-to-slash-funding-for-ICE-and-CBP; Immigration and Customs Enforcement, *Budget Overview: Fiscal Year 2022 Congressional Justification* (January 1, 2022, <u>https://www.dhs.gov/</u> sites/default/files/publications/u.s. immigration_and_customs_ enforcement.pdf.
- 120 Briana Rice, "Butler County Ending Partnership With ICE," *Cincinnati Enquirer*, May 26, 2021, <u>https://www. cincinnati.com/story/news/local/butlercounty/2021/05/26/ butler-county-ending-partnership-ice/7448991002.</u>
- 121 Keith BieryGolick, "Sheriff Rick Jones: The Making of Ohio's Mini-Trump," *Cincinnati Enquirer*, January 8, 2018, <u>https://</u> <u>www.cincinnati.com/story/news/2018/01/06/sheriff-rick-</u> <u>jones-making-greater-cincinnatis-mini-trump/947844001</u>; Jason Margolis, "Ohio Sheriff Calls for Arizona-style Immigration Law," *The World*, October 29, 2010, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-</u> <u>canada-11649300</u>; Kevin Osborne, "Butler County Sheriff Richard Jones," *CityBeat*, July 30, 2008, <u>https://www.citybeat.com/news/</u> <u>article/13019182/butler-county-sheriff-richard-jones-profile</u>.
- 122 "Statement of ACLU of Massachusetts on Plymouth County Plan to Terminate 287(g) Agreement," ACLU of Massachusetts, September 20, 2021, <u>https://www.aclum.org/en/news/statement-aclumassachusetts-plymouth-county-plan-terminate-287g-agreement.</u>
- 123 Senate Committee on Homeland and Governmental Affairs, Nominations of Robert L. Santos to be Director, U.S. Census Bureau, U.S. Department of Commerce, and Ed Gonzalez to be Assistant Secretary for Immigration and Customs Enforcement, 117th Cong., July 15, 2021, <u>https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/hearings/</u> nominations-of-robert-l-santos-to-be-director-us-census-bureau-usdepartment-of-commerce-and-ed-gonzalez-to-be-assistant-secretaryfor-immigration-and-customs-enforcement-us-department-ofhomeland-security; Mihir Zaveri, "Sheriff: Harris County Jail to Continue Immigration Screening," *Houston Chronicle*, June 23, 2016, https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/houston/ article/Sheriff-Harris-County-jail-to-continue-8322019.php.

- 124 Debbie Cenziper, Madison Muller, Monique Beals, Rebecca Holland, and Andrew Ba Tran, "Under Trump, ICE Aggressively Recruited Sheriffs as Partners to Question and Detain Undocumented Immigrants," *Washington Post*, November 23, 2021, <u>https://</u> <u>www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/interactive/2021/</u> trump-ice-sheriffs-immigrants-287g/.
- 125 Maeve Reston and Stephen Collinson, "Joe Biden Urges Americans to Choose Hope Over Fear in Accepting Democratic Nomination for President," CNN, August 21, 2020, <u>https://www.cnn.</u> <u>com/2020/08/20/politics/democratic-convention-joe-biden-speech/ index.html;</u> Rachel Droze, ""Truth Over Lies': Biden Gives Closing Message to Iowa Voters," Associated Press, October 30, 2020, <u>https://www.weareiowa.com/article/news/local/local-politics/ joe-biden-iowa-rally-state-fairgrounds-donald-trump-covid-19speech/524-82261dae-cc17-4189-99c7-b8f331760a26.</u>
- 126 Allies of Knoxville's Immigrant Neighbors to Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, "Re: Terminate the 287(g) Agreement with Knox County Sheriff's Office," September 7, 2021, <u>https://www.wate.com/wpcontent/uploads/sites/42/2021/09/2021-AKIN-Letter-to-Mayorkas.</u> <u>pdf</u>.
- 127 News Sentinel Staff, "Defiant Knox Sheriff to Stack Illegal Immigrant Violators 'Like Cordwood' in Jail," *Knoxville News Sentinel*, August 21, 2013, <u>https://tinyurl.com/jwsr7nxf</u>
- 128 Meghan Conley, "President Biden, End Knox County's Illegal Immigrant-detention Program Now," *Knoxville News Sentinel*, August 4, 2021, <u>https://www.tennessean.com/story/</u>opinion/2021/08/04/president-biden-end-knox-county-illegalimmigrant-detention-program/8075926002/.
- 129 Ronald Newman to Bruce Friedman, "Re: Unsuitability of Applicants to the 287(g) Immigration Enforcement Program," February 7, 2017, <u>https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/field_document/</u> <u>aclu_letter_re_dhs_crcl_re_proposed_287g_jurisdictions_02-07-17.</u> <u>pdf.</u>
- 130 Charlotte Cuthbertson, "Texas Sheriff: 'It's Not a Border Crisis, It's a Fight Between Good and Evil'," *The Epoch Times*, August 5, 2021, <u>https://www.theepochtimes.com/texas-sheriff-its-not-a-bordercrisis-its-a-fight-between-good-and-evil 3935416.html</u>; Chase Rogers, "Goliad County meeting about illegal immigration attracts hundreds," Victoria Advocate, April 23, 2021, <u>https://www.victoriaadvocate. com/premium/goliad-county-meeting-about-illegal-immigrationattracts-hundreds/article_940e824e-a45f-11eb-b4ad-47fdfab76172. html.</u>
- 131 Goliad County Sheriff's Office, "Goliad County Update," YouTube, April 25, 2021, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Ibff47dYYhow</u>.
- 132 Stacy Fernández, "Texas Sheriff at White House Briefing: If Criminal Immigrants Are Released, 'Drunks' Will
 'Run Over Your Children,'" *The Texas Tribune*, October
 10, 2019, <u>https://www.texastribune.org/2019/10/10/</u>
 <u>texas-tarrant-county-sheriff-bill-waybourn-speaks-white-house/.</u>
- 133 "Federation for American Immigration Reform," Southern Poverty Law Center, <u>https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/</u> <u>extremist-files/group/federation-american-immigration-reform.</u>
- 134 As Political Research Associates (PRA) explains their methodology, "The sheriffs identified as affiliated with FAIR...are either among the 191 sheriffs FAIR claimed to bring to Washington, D.C., for its

September 2019 'Immigration and Border Crisis Conference' or that PRA was able to identify from local news reports, photos, and public records requests." Cloee Cooper, Ethan Fauré, and Olivia Lawrence-Weilmann, "Mapping Far-Right and Anti-Immigrant Movement Alignment with County Sheriffs," Political Research Associates, September 14, 2020, <u>https://politicalresearch.org/2020/09/14/</u> <u>mapping-far-right-and-anti-immigrant-movement-alignment-countysheriffs</u>.

- 135 "Federation for American Immigration Reform," Southern Poverty Law Center, <u>https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/</u> extremist-files/group/federation-american-immigration-reform.
- 136 Ethan Fauré, "The National Sheriffs' Association Strengthens the Deportation Machine," Political Research Associates, June 6, 2019, https://politicalresearch.org/2019/06/06/the-national-sheriffsassociation-strengthens-the-deportation-machine.
- 137 Ethan Fauré, "While Courting Sheriffs, FAIR Flaunts Access to Administration," Political Research Associates, December 5, 2019, <u>https://politicalresearch.org/2019/12/05/</u> while-courting-sheriffs-fair-flaunts-access-administration.
- 138 Fox News, "Florida Sheriff: Illegal Criminals Are Preying on Our People," YouTube, February 23, 2017, <u>https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=CwuDSb4FPNc;</u> Laura C. Morel, "The U Visa Is Supposed to Help Solve Crimes and Protect Immigrants – But Police Are Undermining It," *Tampa Bay Times*, November 7, 2019, <u>https://www.tampabay.com/special-reports/2019/11/09/</u> the-u-visa-is-supposed-to-help-solve-crimes-and-protect-immigrantsbut-police-are-undermining-it.
- 139 American Civil Liberties Union, "ACLU Client Testifies Before International Human Rights Tribunal," press release, March 28, 2011, <u>https://www.aclu.org/press-releases/aclu-client-testifiesinternational-human-rights-tribunal.</u>; Laura Muñoz, "How 287(g) Agreements Harm Public Safety, Center for American Progress," May 8, 2018, <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/ article/287g-agreements-harm-public-safety/</u>.
- 140 United We Dream to Secretary Jeh Johnson and Sarah Saldaña, March 2016, <u>https://unitedwedream.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Letter-287g-final.pdf</u>.
- 141 Statement of ACLU Submitted to Homeland Security Committee, 111th Cong. (March 4, 2009), "Examining 287(g): The Role of State and Local Enforcement in Immigration Law" (March 4, 2009), <u>https://www.aclu.org/other/aclu-testimony-submitted-househomeland-security-committee-hearing-titled-examining-287g-role.</u>
- 142 Sheriff Al Nienhuis, "Today, EVERY town is a border town." Facebook, July 30, 2021, <u>https://www.facebook.com/permalink.</u> <u>php?story_fbid=3918779258232949&id=100003027410536</u>.
- 143 "Sheriffs Across U.S. Pen Letter to Biden on Illegal Immigration," WALB, April 7, 2021, <u>https://www.walb.com/2021/04/07/</u> sheriffs-across-us-pen-letter-biden-illegal-immigration/.
- 144 A.J. Louderback (@LouderbackAj), "\$86 MILLION for HOTELS! President Biden has more empathy for criminal aliens who have entered our country illegally than he does for citizens and this nations law enforcement officers!," Twitter, March 22, 2021, <u>https://</u> twitter.com/andylouderback/status/1374071254651695104.

- 145 James Munoz, Don Brubaker, and Valerie Perez, "Jackson County Sheriff A.J. Louderback Announces Primary Run for U.S. Congress District 27," Crossroads Today, December 11, 2021, <u>https://www. crossroadstoday.com/jackson-county-sheriff-a-j-louderbackannounces-primary-run-for-u-s-congress-district-27/.</u>
- 146 Jorge Fitz-Gibbon, "Kamala Harris Not Fit to Handle Border Crisis, Arizona Sheriff Says," *New York Post*, June 9, 2021, <u>https://nypost.com/2021/06/09/</u> kamala-harris-not-fit-to-handle-border-crisis-arizona-sheriff/.
- 147 American Civil Liberties Union, "The Biden Administration's Immigration Double Talk," in *At Liberty* podcast, October 28, 2021, <u>https://www.aclu.org/podcast/</u> the-biden-administrations-immigration-double-talk.
- 148 Nikolas Lanum, "275 Sheriffs Sign Letter to Biden on Border Crisis: 'Reckless Effort' to Put Politics Before Safety," Fox News, April 8, 2021, <u>https://www.foxnews.com/</u> <u>politics/275-sheriffs-sign-letter-biden-border-crisis-immigration</u>.
- 149 In Texas, these are the 287(g) sheriffs in DeWitt, Galveston, Goliad, Jackson, Kleburg, Lavaca, Refugio, Terrell, Victoria, and Wharton counties. In Florida, these are the sheriffs in Bay, Brevard, Collier, Hernando, Holmes, Martin, Pasco, Polk, Santa Rosa, and Walton counties. In Arizona, these are the sheriffs in La Paz, Pinal, and Yavapai counties.
- 150 Gov. Greg Abbott and Gov. Greg Ducey Letter to Fellow Governors, June 10, 2021, <u>https://azgovernor.gov/sites/default/files/abbott-ducey_compact_letter_to_governors.pdf.</u>
- 151 Tom Kertscher, "US-Mexico Border Not Wide Open,' Most People Trying to Enter US Are Turned Away," PolitiFact, July 28, 2021, https://www.politifact.com/factchecks/2021/jul/28/tweets/ us-mexico-border-not-wide-open-most-people-trying-/.
- 152 Office of the Texas Governor, "Governor Abbott Hosts Border Security Summit, Announces Comprehensive Border Security Plan to Crack Down on Unlawful Border Crossings," press release, June 10, 2021, https://gov.texas.gov/news/post/governor-abbott-hostsborder-security-summit-announces-comprehensive-border-securityplan-to-crack-down-on-unlawful-border-crossings; Proclamation by the Governor of the State of Texas, May 31, 2021, https://gov.texas. gov/uploads/files/press/DISASTER border security IMAGE 05-31-2021.pdf; Proclamation by the Governor of the State of Texas, June 25, 2021, "Governor Abbott Amends Border Crisis Disaster Declaration," https://gov.texas.gov/news/post/governor-abbottamends-border-crisis-disaster-declaration; Office of the Texas Governor, "Governor Abbott Amends Border Crisis Disaster Declaration to Include Partnering Counties," press release, June 28, 2021, https://gov.texas.gov/news/post/governor-abbott-amendsborder-crisis-disaster-declaration-to-include-partnering-counties; Office of the Texas Governor, "Governor Abbott Renews Border Crisis Disaster Declaration in 43 Counties," press release, August 30, 2021, https://gov.texas.gov/news/post/governor-abbott-renewsborder-crisis-disaster-declaration-in-43-counties.
- 153 Proclamation by the Governor of the State of Texas, May 31, 2021, https://gov.texas.gov/uploads/files/press/DISASTER_border_ security_IMAGE_05-31-2021.pdf.
- 154 These are DeWitt, Galveston, Goliad, Jackson, Kleburg, Lavaca, Refugio, Terrell, Victoria and Wharton counties. *See* ACLU of Texas, "ACLU of Texas Statement on Gov. Greg Abbott's Executive Order

to Halt Migrant Travel," press release, July 28, 2021, <u>https://www.aclutx.org/en/press-releases/aclu-texas-statement-gov-greg-abbotts-executive-order-halt-migrant-travel</u>.

- 155 Gov. Abbott amended the state disaster declaration so that it now encompasses only the counties that have agreed to cooperate in the state's border efforts. Major border counties—including El Paso County and three counties in the Rio Grande Valley, Cameron, Hidalgo, and Starr—are now excluded. Proclamation by the Governor of the State of Texas, December 23, 2021, "Governor Abbott Renews Border Security Disaster Declaration in December 2021," <u>https:// gov.texas.gov/news/post/governor-abbott-renews-border-securitydisaster-declaration-in-december-2021</u>.
- 156 Kathryn Huddleston et al. to Attorney General Merrick Garland et al., "Re: Texas Migrant Arrest Program under 'Operation Lone Star'-Urgent Need for Investigation into Race and National Origin Discrimination by Texas Agencies," December 15, 2021, <u>https://www.aclutx.org/sites/default/files/field_documents/ols_trespass_arrest_title_vi_complaint.pdf</u>.
- 157 Kathryn Huddleston et. al to Attorney General Merrick Garland et al., "Re: Texas Migrant Arrest Program under 'Operation Lone Star'—Urgent Need for Investigation into Race and National Origin Discrimination by Texas Agencies," December 15, 2021, <u>https://</u> www.aclutx.org/sites/default/files/field_documents/ols_trespass_ arrest_title_vi_complaint.pdf.
- 158 $See\, {\rm Arizona}, 567\, {\rm U.S.}$ at 398-99, 416; Farmers Branch, 726 F.3d at 528, 534-36.
- 159 Kathryn Huddleston to Texas County Judges and Sheriffs, "Re: Governor Abbott's Unlawful Efforts to Set Federal Immigration Policy and Engage in Federal Immigration Enforcement," June 24, 2021, <u>https://www.aclutx.org/sites/default/files/abbott_border_plan_pia_6.24.21.pdf.</u>
- 160 In Florida, these are sheriffs in Bay, Brevard, Collier, Hernando, Holmes, Martin, Pasco, Polk, Santa Rosa, and Walton counties. Annie Blanks, "Florida border deployments to start Monday, official says; state sheriffs still have questions," Pensacola News Journal, June 25, 2021, https://www.pnj.com/story/news/2021/06/25/ florida-desantis-border-aid-announcement-causes-confusion-amonglocal-sheriffs/5334639001/ (Bay, Brevard, Collier, Holmes, Pasco, Santa Rosa and Walton counties); "Florida law enforcement personnel headed to border states," Hernando Sun, June 27, 2021, https://www.hernandosun.com/2021/06/27/florida-lawenforcement-personnel-headed-border-states/ (Hernando County); "PCSO will back up agencies sending employees to border," The Ledger, June 18, 2021, https://www.theledger.com/story/news/ local/2021/06/18/pcso-back-up-state-agencies-sending-employeesmexican-border/7745850002/ (Polk County); Mauricio La Plante, "Martin County sheriff says he'll send deputies to border after called upon by Gov. DeSantis," TC Palm, https://www.tcpalm.com/story/ news/crime/martin-county/2021/06/17/martin-county-sheriffheed-governors-call-deputies-mexican-border/7731292002/(Martin County)
- 161 Exec. Order 21-223, State of Florida (September 28, 2021), <u>https://www.flgov.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/EO_21-223.pdf;</u> Office of the Florida Governor, "Governor Ron DeSantis Announces Proposals to Stop the Flow of Illegal Aliens and Protect Floridians from the Ongoing Biden Border Crisis," press release, December 10, 2021, <u>https://www.flgov.com/2021/12/10/</u>

governor-ron-desantis-announces-proposals-to-stop-the-flow-of-illegal-aliens-and-protect-floridians-from-the-ongoing-biden-border-crisis/.

- 162 Bradford County, FL; Brevard County, FL; Flagler County, FL; Hamilton County, FL; Lafayette County, FL; Martin County, FL; Putnam County, FL; St. Johns County, FL; Suwannee County, FL; Brunswick County, NC; Cleveland County, NC; Henderson County, NC; York County, SC; Burnet County, TX; Galveston County, TX; Smith County, TX; Waller County, TX; Culpeper County, VA; Frederick County, MD; Oconee County, GA; Pinal County, AZ; Yavapai County, AZ; Teller County, CO.
- 163 PRA identifies sheriffs as "patriot movement aligned" if they have been identified by CSPOA or the Constitution Club as "constitutional" sheriffs. In addition, we identified Burnet County, TX, as aligned due to a July 2021 CSPOA event co-sponsored by the Burnet sheriff, which occurred after PRA last updated its analysis in March 2021. Chuck Tanner and Devin Burghart, "Two Texas Sheriff's Departments Co-Sponsor Events with Far-Right Posse Proponents," Institute for Research and Education on Human Rights, July 7, 2021, https://www.irehr.org/2021/07/07/texas-sheriffs-departments-andcspoa/; Cloee Cooper, Ethan Fauré, and Olivia Lawrence-Weilmann, "Mapping Far-Right and Anti-Immigrant Movement Alignment with County Sheriffs," Political Research Associates, September 14, 2020, https://politicalresearch.org/2020/09/14/mapping-far-right-andanti-immigrant-movement-alignment-county-sheriffs.
- 164 "Federation for American Immigration Reform," Southern Poverty Law Center, <u>https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/</u> <u>extremist-files/group/federation-american-immigration-reforms;</u> Anti-Defamation League Center on Extremism, *The Constitutional Sheriffs and Peace Officers Association (CSPOA) and Richard Mack: How Extremists Are Successfully Infiltrating Law Enforcement* (September 2021), <u>https://www.adl.org/media/16889/download;</u> Ashley Powers, "The Renegade Sheriffs," *The New Yorker*, April 30, 2018, <u>https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2018/04/30/</u> <u>the-renegade-sheriffs.</u>
- 165 Anti-Defamation League, "New ADL Report on Richard Mack and the CSPOA: Extremists Training, Recruiting Law Enforcement Nationwide," press release, October 6, 2021, <u>https://www.adl.org/ news/press-releases/new-adl-report-on-richard-mack-and-the-cspoaextremists-training-recruiting-law.</u>
- 166 Bridgette Dunlap, "Trump's Favorite Sheriffs: Part of a Growing Anti-Government Extremist Movement," *Rolling Stone*, September 12, 2017, <u>https://www.rollingstone.com/politics/politics-features/</u> <u>trumps-favorite-sheriffs-part-of-a-growing-anti-governmentextremist-movement-205420/</u>.
- 167 Col. Ben Cameron, "The Constitutional Republic," *Identity* 6, no. 1 (1971), http://www.seditionists.com/identity_6_1.pdf.
- 168 Cloee Cooper, Ethan Fauré, and Olivia Lawrence-Weilmann, "Mapping Far-Right and Anti-Immigrant Movement Alignment with County Sheriffs," Political Research Associates, September 14, 2020, https://politicalresearch.org/2020/09/14/mapping-far-right-andanti-immigrant-movement-alignment-county-sheriffs.
- 169 The Putnam Way, "It Begins: Virginia Forms Active Militia to Protect Sheriffs, Citizens From Unconstitutional Laws," Facebook, December 18, 2019, <u>https://www.facebook.com/ ThePutnamWayNews/videos/2562009017406544/</u>.

- 170 Zoe Nemerever, "Why 'Constitutionalist Sheriffs' Won't Enforce Coronavirus Restrictions," *The Washington Post*, April 23, 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/04/23/</u> why-constitutional-sheriffs-wont-enforce-coronavirus-restrictions/.
- 171 Cloee Cooper, Ethan Fauré, and Olivia Lawrence-Weilmann, "Mapping Far-Right and Anti-Immigrant Movement Alignment with County Sheriffs," Political Research Associates, September 14, 2020, https://politicalresearch.org/2020/09/14/mapping-far-right-andanti-immigrant-movement-alignment-county-sheriffs.
- 172 Cloee Cooper, Ethan Fauré, and Olivia Lawrence-Weilmann, "Mapping Far-Right and Anti-Immigrant Movement Alignment with County Sheriffs," Political Research Associates, September 14, 2020, https://politicalresearch.org/2020/09/14/mapping-far-rightand-anti-immigrant-movement-alignment-county-sheriffs; Mark Potok and Ryan Lenz, "Line in the Sand: A Radical and Growing Organization of 'Constitutional Sheriffs' Is Promoting Defiance of Federal Laws It Doesn't Like," *The Intelligence Report*, June 13, 2016, https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/intelligence-report/2016/ line-sand.
- 173 Alan Feuer and Adam Goldman, "Oath Keepers Leader Charged With Seditious Conspiracy in Jan. 6 Investigation," *New York Times*, January 13, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/13/us/</u> <u>politics/oath-keepers-stewart-rhodes.html</u>; Denise Lu and Eleanor Lutz, "How Oath Keepers Are Accused of Plotting to Storm the Capitol," *New York Times*, January 19, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes. com/interactive/2022/01/19/us/oath-keepers-capitol-riot.html</u>.
- 174 Hampton Stall and Aaron Wolfson, "Actor Profile: Oath Keepers," Armed Conflict Location and Event Data Project, June 23, 2021, https://acleddata.com/2021/06/23/actor-profile-oath-keepers/.
- 175 Memorandum From Alejandro N. Mayorkas to Tae D. Johnson, "Re: Guidelines for the Enforcement of Civil Immigration Law," September 30, 2021, <u>https://www.ice.gov/doclib/news/guidelinescivilimmigrationlaw.pdf.</u>
- 176 Eileen Sullivan, "Biden Guidelines Direct ICE to Focus on Immigrants Who Pose Safety Threat," New York Times, September 30, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/09/30/us/politics/ biden-ice-immigration.html; American Civil Liberties Union, "ACLU Response to DHS Memo on Enforcement and Removals," press release, February 18, 2021, https://www.aclu.org/press-releases/ aclu-response-dhs-memo-enforcement-and-removals.
- 177 Human Rights Watch et al. to Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, November 4, 2021, <u>https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/</u> <u>media_2021/11/2021_4Nov_9-30-Memo-Letter.pdf</u>.
- 178 Human Rights Watch et al. to Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, November 4, 2021, <u>https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/</u> media_2021/11/2021_4Nov_9-30-Memo-Letter.pdf.
- 179 Thomas E. Perez to Clyde B. Albright and Chuck Kitchen, "Re: United States' Investigation of the Alamance County Sheriff's Office," September 18, 2012, <u>https://www.justice.gov/iso/opa/</u> resources/171201291812462488198.pdf.
- 180 Alissa Ellis, "ICE Partners Again With a Sheriff It Once Severed Ties With Because of Racial Profiling," American Civil Liberties Union, February 1, 2019, <u>https://www.aclu. org/blog/immigrants-rights/ice-and-border-patrol-abuses/ ice-partners-again-sheriff-it-once-severed-ties.</u>

- 181 Memorandum of Agreement Between Immigration and Customs Enforcement and Alamance County, NC Sheriff's Office, May 21, 2021, <u>https://www.ice.gov/doclib/287gMOA/287gWSO_AlamanceCoNC_05-21-2020.pdf.</u>
- 182 Tony Pipitone, "Evidence Casts Doubt on Legality of Florida Keys Traffic Stop That Prompted Immigration Arrest," NBC Miami, August 21, 2019, <u>https://www.nbcmiami.com/news/</u><u>local/florida-keys-traffic-stop-immigration-arrest/124486/;</u> Brown v. Ramsay, 4:2018cv10279 (S.D. Fla., December 3, 2018), <u>https://www.aclu.org/legal-document/peter-sean-brown-v-</u><u>richard-ramsay-complaint;</u> Spencer Amdur, "Florida Sheriff Worked With ICE to Illegally Jail and Nearly Deport US Citizen," American Civil Liberties Union, December 3, 2019, <u>https://www. aclu.org/blog/immigrants-rights/ice-and-border-patrol-abuses/</u><u>florida-sheriff-worked-ice-illegally-jail-and.</u>
- 183 Culpeper County, VA; Alamance County, NC; Pinellas County, FL; Clay County, FL.
- 184 The county judge later argued that in making the agreement, the sheriff reported "facts and circumstances" to the judge that were not included in the arrest papers. Kathryn Varn, "Chief Judge Says He Relied on Pinellas Sheriff's Word to Keep Protesters in Jail," *Tampa Bay Times*, June 19, 2020, <u>https://www.tampabay.com/news/</u> crime/2020/06/19/chief-judge-blames-pinellas-sheriff-for-keepingprotesters-in-jail/; ACLU of Florida to Sheriff Bob Gualtieri, "Re: No Bond for Unlawful Assembly Arrests," June 10, 2020, <u>https://</u> www.aclufl.org/en/aclu-florida-letter-sheriff-gualtieri-re-no-bondunlawful-assembly-arrests.
- 185 ACLU of Florida to Sheriff Bob Gualtieri, "Re: No Bond for Unlawful Assembly Arrests," June 10, 2020, <u>https://www.aclufl.org/en/acluflorida-letter-sheriff-gualtieri-re-no-bond-unlawful-assembly-arrests</u>.
- 186 Carli Brousseau, "Cussing Is Not a Crime, Alamance Sheriff Acknowledges in Legal Settlement," *The News & Observer*, April 19, 2021, <u>https://www.newsobserver.com/news/politics-government/ article250778949.html.</u>
- 187 Zachary Eanes and Carli Brosseau, "March to Alamance Polls Ends With Police Using Pepper-spray on Protesters, Children," *The News & Observer*, October 31, 2020, <u>https://www.newsobserver.com/news/local/article246861942.html</u>.
- 188 Emma Peaslee, "Lawsuits Filed After Police Use Pepper Spray at North Carolina March to the Polls," National Public Radio, November 3, 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/2020/11/03/930912025/</u> <u>lawsuits-filed-after-police-use-pepper-spray-at-north-carolina-marchto-the-poll?t=1643906753043</u>.
- 189 Kolbie Satterfield, "Some Culpeper County Residents Considering Legal Action to Remove Its Sheriff," WUSA, September 19, 2020, <u>https://www.wusa9.com/article/news/local/virginia/</u> <u>some-culpeper-co-residents-considering-legal-action-to-remove-thesheriff/65-6bdb7926-3cc8-407d-9e8e-b9af16f67bf6.</u>
- 190 Culpeper Sheriff Posts Apparent Fake News about BLM Violence in Roanoke," The Free Lance-Star, September 17, 2020, <u>https://fredericksburg.com/news/local/culpeper-sheriffposts-apparent-fake-news-about-blm-violence-in-roanoke/</u> <u>article_deb20b71-f62d-506c-9794-ae00d9f788e7.html;</u> "Curiosities in Culpeper: Has the sheriff of Culpeper County just given criminals an 'out'?," The Roanoke Times, September 22, 2020.

- 191 Kolbie Satterfield, "Some Culpeper County Residents Considering Legal Action to Remove Its Sheriff," WUSA, September 19, 2020, <u>https://www.wusa9.com/article/news/local/virginia/</u> <u>some-culpeper-co-residents-considering-legal-action-to-remove-thesheriff/65-6bdb7926-3cc8-407d-9e8e-b9af16f67bf6.</u>
- 192 Kolbie Satterfield, "Some Culpeper County Residents Considering Legal Action to Remove Its Sheriff," WUSA, September 19, 2020, <u>https://www.wusa9.com/article/news/local/virginia/</u> <u>some-culpeper-co-residents-considering-legal-action-to-remove-the-</u> <u>sheriff/65-6bdb7926-3cc8-407d-9e8e-b9af16f67bf6</u>.
- 193 Culpeper County Sheriff's Office, September 19, 2020, <u>https://www.facebook.com/culpepersheriff/posts/3835484823133025</u>.
- 194 Laura Crimaldi, "Biden Administration Terminates ICE Contract with Bristol Sheriff Thomas Hodgson," Boston Globe, May 20, 2021, <u>https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/05/20/metro/</u> <u>biden-administration-terminates-ice-contract-bristol-sheriff-thomashodgson/?p1=Article_Inline_Text_Link.</u>
- 195 Justice Department Alleges Conditions at Massachusetts Department of Corrections Violate the Constitution," US Department of Justice, November 17, 2020, <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-alleges-conditions-massachusetts-department-corrections-violate</u>
- 196 Dave Biscobing, "Judge Orders Arizona Department of Corrections, Rehabilitation and Reentry to Face Trial," KNXV, July 21, 2021, <u>https://www.abc15.com/news/local-news/investigations/</u> judge-orders-arizona-department-of-corrections-to-face-trial.
- 197 Order Vacating Stipulation and Setting for Trial, 3921, Jensen v. Pratt, 2:12-cv-00601-ROS (D. Ariz., July 16, 2021), <u>https://</u> prisonlaw.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/3921-Order-Vacating-Stipulation-and-Setting-for-Trial.pdf.
- 198 Edward Brown, "Humanizing Life Behind Bars," Fort Worth Weekly, August 4, 2021, <u>https://www.fwweekly.com/2021/08/04/</u> <u>humanizing-life-behind-bars</u>; Michael Mooney, "Tarrant County Jail Had at Least 21 In-custody Deaths in 2020," Axios, December 6, 2021, <u>https://www.axios.com/local/dallas/2021/12/06/</u> <u>tarrant-county-jail-had-at-least-21-in-custody-deaths-in-2020</u>.
- 199 Jacqueline DeRobertis, "After Apparent Suicide at East Baton Rouge Parish Prison, Advocates Seek Oversight," *The Advocate*, June 12, 2021, <u>https://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/news/crime_police/article_35a18440-cbbf-11eb-982f-6b50889ecd23.html</u>.
- 200 Memorandum From Alejandro N. Mayorkas to Tae D. Johnson, "Re: Guidelines for the Enforcement of Civil Immigration Law," September 30, 2021, <u>https://www.ice.gov/doclib/news/guidelinescivilimmigrationlaw.pdf</u>.
- 201 Naureen Shah and Jonathan Blazer, "Secretary Mayorkas Pledged to End His Agency's Anti-Immigrant Abuses. Here's What He's Delivered.," July 21, 2021, American Civil Liberties Union, <u>https://www.aclu.org/news/immigrants-rights/</u> secretary-mayorkas-pledged-to-end-his-agencys-anti-immigrantabuses-heres-what-hes-delivered/.
- 202 Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, *The Performance of 287(g) Agreements* (March 2010), <u>https://www.oig.</u> <u>dhs.gov/assets/Mgmt/OIG 10-63 Mar10.pdf</u>.

- 203 Joanne Lin, "End It: 287(g) Is Beyond Repair and Harms Local Communities Every Day," American Civil Liberties Union, April 5, 2010, <u>https://www.aclu.org/blog/end-it-287g-beyond-repairand-harms-local-communities-every-day</u>; Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, *The Performance of 287(g) Agreements* (March 2010), <u>https://www.oig.dhs.gov/assets/Mgmt/</u> <u>OIG 10-63 Mar10.pdf</u>.
- 204 Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, *The Performance of 287(g) Agreements* (March 2010), <u>https://www.oig.</u> <u>dhs.gov/assets/Mgmt/OIG_10-63_Mar10.pdf</u>.
- 205 Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, Lack of Planning Hinders Effective Oversight and Management of ICE's Expanding 287(g) Program (September 2018), <u>https://www. oversight.gov/sites/default/files/oig-reports/OIG-18-77-Sep18.pdf</u>.
- 206 Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, Lack of Planning Hinders Effective Oversight and Management of ICE's Expanding 287(g) Program (September 2018), <u>https://www. oversight.gov/sites/default/files/oig-reports/OIG-18-77-Sep18.pdf</u>.
- 207 Government Accountability Office, *Immigration Enforcement: ICE* Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186.</u> pdf.
- 208 Government Accountability Office, *Immigration Enforcement: ICE* Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186.</u> pdf.
- 209 Congressional Research Service, The 287(g) Program: State and Local Immigration Enforcement (August 12, 2021), https://www.everycrsreport.com/files/2021-08-12_ IF11898_65d1843c51f426b971277469dbfc20b0ecfdcaa7.pdf.
- 210 Government Accountability Office, *Immigration Enforcement: ICE* Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186.</u> pdf.
- 211 Government Accountability Office, Immigration Enforcement: ICE Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186. pdf.
- 212 Government Accountability Office, *Immigration Enforcement: ICE* Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186.</u> pdf.
- 213 Government Accountability Office, *Immigration Enforcement: ICE* Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186.</u> pdf.
- 214 Government Accountability Office, *Immigration Enforcement: ICE* Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local Agreements (January 2021), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186.</u> pdf.
- 215 Government Accountability Office, Immigration Enforcement: ICE Can Further Enhance its Planning and Oversight of State and Local

Agreements (January 2021), https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-186.pdf.

- 216 Claudia Flores, *Rapidly Expanding 287(g) Program Suffers* from Lack of Transparency (Center for American Progress, October 2018), <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/article/</u> rapidly-expanding-287g-program-suffers-lack-transparency/.
- 217 See Memorandum of Agreement Between Immigration and Customs Enforcement and Etowah County Sheriff's Office, July 8, 2008, <u>https://www.scribd.com/document/22586050/</u> <u>Etowah-County-Sheriff-s-Office-Alabama-former-287-g-agreementwith-ICE</u>. For an analysis in deficiencies in this steering committee meeting requirement, see Deborah M. Weissman, Rebecca C. Headen, and Katherine Lewis Parker, *The Policies and Politics* of Local Immigration Enforcement Laws: 287(g) Program in North Carolina (University of North Carolina Immigration and Human Rights Policy Clinic & ACLU of North Carolina Legal Foundation, February 2009), <u>http://www.law.unc.edu/documents/</u> <u>clinicalprograms/287gpolicyreview.pdf</u>.
- 218 See Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, The Performance of 287(g) Agreements (March 2010), <u>https://www.oig.dhs.gov/assets/Mgmt/OIG_10-63_Mar10.pdf</u>.
- 219 Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, *The Performance of 287(g) Agreements* (March 2010), <u>https://www.oig.</u> <u>dhs.gov/assets/Mgmt/OIG 10-63 Mar10.pdf</u>.
- 220 Claudia Flores, Rapidly Expanding 287(g) Program Suffers from Lack of Transparency (Center for American Progress, October 2018), <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/article/ rapidly-expanding-287g-program-suffers-lack-transparency/.</u>
- 221 Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, *The Performance of 287(g) Agreements* (March 2010), <u>https://www.oig.</u> <u>dhs.gov/assets/Mgmt/OIG 10-63 Mar10.pdf</u>.
- 222 Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, *The Performance of 287(g) Agreements* (March 2010), <u>https://www.oig.</u> <u>dhs.gov/assets/Mgmt/OIG 10-63 Mar10.pdf</u>.
- 223 Steve Bohnel, "Inspector General's Letter: Sheriff Jenkins Not Required to Hold Public Meetings on 287(g)," *Frederick News Post*, January 27, 2020, <u>https://www.fredericknewspost.com/news/</u> politics_and_government/levels_of_government/county/council/ inspector-generals-letter-sheriff-jenkins-not-required-to-hold-publicmeetings-on-287-g/article_5a8e7e07-d7b1-5d87-8b04-74b96331a98d. html.
- 224 See Department of Homeland Security Appropriations Act Explanatory Report, H.R. 115-239, 115th Cong. (2018), <u>https://</u> www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CRPT-115hrpt239/html/CRPT-<u>115hrpt239.htm</u>; Department of Homeland Security Appropriations Act Explanatory Statement (2018), <u>https://docs.house.gov/</u> billsthisweek/20180319/DIV%20F%20HOMELAND%20SOM%20 FY18%20OMNI.OCR.pdf; Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020, P.L. 116-93, 116th Cong., § 217 (2019), <u>https://www.congress.</u> gov/116/plaws/publ93/PLAW-116publ93.pdf.
- 225 Immigration and Customs Enforcement, 287(g) End-of-Year Report: Fiscal Year 2019 Report to Congress (June 24, 2020), <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/ice - 287g_end-of-year_report.pdf</u>.

- 226 "Seven Truths Surrounding 287(g) Programs," ACLU of Maryland, January 9, 2020, <u>www.aclu-md.org/en/news/</u> <u>seven-truths-surrounding-287g-programs</u>.
- 227 Katie Misuraca, "Sheriff Jenkins Cancels Annual Steering Committee Meeting on ICE Program," WDVM25 & DCW50, May 22, 2019, https://www.localdvm.com/news/i-270/sheriff-jenkinscancels-annual-steering-committee-meeting-on-ice-program/.
- 228 Viviana Westbrook, "Federal Program in Frederick County Stokes Fear of – and in – Undocumented Immigrants," *The Baltimore Sun*, July 21, 2021, <u>https://www.baltimoresun.com/</u> opinion/op-ed/bs-ed-op-0722-frederick-sheriff-jenkins-20210721-5ztbq6ilmnaszflmjgibcmskda-story.html.
- 229 Vicky Camarillo, "Immigration Groups Ask Sheriff to End ICE Partnership," Corpus Christi Caller Times, June 29, 2020, <u>https://www.caller.com/story/news/education/2020/06/24/immigration-groups-ask-nucces-county-sheriff-end-ice-partnership/3220766001/</u>.
- 230 Vicky Camarillo, "Immigration Groups Ask Sheriff to End ICE Partnership," Corpus Christi Caller Times, June 29, 2020, <u>https://www.caller.com/story/news/education/2020/06/24/immigration-groups-ask-nucces-county-sheriff-end-ice-partnership/3220766001/.</u>
- 231 "When the Heck Is the KCSO 287(g) Steering Committee Meeting, Anyway?," Allies of Knoxville's Immigrant Neighbors, July 6, 2018, <u>https://weareakin.wordpress.com/2018/07/06/</u> when-the-heck-is-the-kcso-287g-steering-committee-meeting-anyway/.
- 232 New York Civil Liberties Union, In League With Ice: Rensselaer County's 287(g) Agreement (May 19, 2020), <u>https://www.nyclu.org/</u> sites/default/files/field_documents/20200519-onepager-287g.pdf.
- 233 See Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2016, P.L. 114-113, 114th Cong., Div. F, Title II (2015), https://www.congress.gov/114/plaws/ publ113/PLAW-114publ113.pdf; Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2017, P.L. 115-31, 115th Cong. Div. F, § 210 (2017), https:// www.congress.gov/115/plaws/publ31/PLAW-115publ31.pdf; Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2018, P.L. 115-141, 115th Cong., Div. F, § 210 (2018), https://uscode.house.gov/statutes/pl/115/141. pdf; Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2019, P.L. 116-6, 116th Cong., Div. A, § 209 (2019), https://www.congress.gov/116/plaws/publ6/ PLAW-116publ6.pdf; Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020, P.L. 116-93, 116th Cong., Div. D, § 214 (2019), https://www.congress. gov/116/plaws/publ93/PLAW-116publ93.pdf; Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021, P.L. 116-260, 116th Cong., Div. F, § 214 (2020), https://www.congress.gov/116/plaws/publ260/PLAW-116publ260.pdf.
- 234 Congress' intent to prioritize civil liberties issues arising from the 287(g) program is evident in reports accompanying the appropriations bill. For instance, Congress has directed the OIG to review implementation of the 287(g) program, including "civil liberties protections, and complaint processes." *See* Conference Report to Accompany H.J. Res. 31, "Making Further Continuing Appropriations for the Department of Homeland Security for Fiscal Year 2019, and for Other Purposes," Report 116-9 (February 13, 2019), <u>https://www.congress.gov/116/crpt/hrpt9/CRPT-116hrpt9.pdf</u>.
- 235 Department of Homeland Security Appropriations Act Explanatory Statement (2021), <u>https://docs.house.gov/billsthisweek/20201221/</u> <u>BILLS-116RCP68-JES-DIVISION-F.pdf.</u>

- 236 Department of Homeland Security Appropriations Bill, 2021, H.R. 116-458, 116th Cong. (2020), <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/</u> <u>pkg/CRPT-116hrpt458/html/CRPT-116hrpt458.htm;</u> Department of Homeland Security Appropriations Bill, 2020, Draft Report 116-xxx, 116th Cong. (2019), <u>https://appropriations.house.gov/</u> <u>sites/democrats.appropriations.house.gov/files/FY2020%20</u> <u>Homeland%20Security%20Draft%20Report.pdf.</u>
- 237 Department of Homeland Security Appropriations Bill, 2021, H.R. 116-458, 116th Cong. (2020), <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/</u> <u>CRPT-116hrpt458/html/CRPT-116hrpt458.htm</u>.
- 238 Jan Schakowsky et al. to Secretary Alejandro Mayorkas, "Re: Ending ICE Entanglement with State and Local Agencies in Federal Immigration Enforcement," February 11, 2021, <u>https://schakowsky. house.gov/sites/schakowsky.house.gov/files/2.11.2021%20</u> <u>Reps%20Schakowsky%2C%20Espaillat%2C%20Quigley%20</u> <u>Letter%20to%20Secretary%20Mayorkas%20ICE%2C%20local%20</u> <u>law%20enforcement%20programming.pdf</u>.
- 239 See Department of Homeland Security Office of Inspector General, The Performance of 287(g) Agreements (March 2010), <u>https://www.oig.dhs.gov/assets/Mgmt/OIG_10-63_Mar10.pdf</u>.

